

# BEST PRACTICES FOR PROGRAMMING TO PROTECT AND ASSIST VICTIMS OF TRAFFICKING IN EUROPE AND EURASIA Final Report

November 2008

This report was produced for the Social Transition Team, Office of Democracy, Governance and Social Transition of the United States Agency for International Development (USAID/E&E/DGST) by Creative Associates International, Inc. and the Aguirre Division of JBS International, Inc. It was prepared under ABE Contract EDH-I-01-05-00029-00. Its author is Ruth Rosenberg.

# BEST PRACTICES FOR PROGRAMMING TO PROTECT AND ASSIST VICTIMS OF TRAFFICKING IN EUROPE AND EURASIA

### DISCLAIMER:

The author's views expressed in this publication do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Agency for International Development or the United States government.

# Acknowledgments

My sincerest wish is that this report will result in better programs to support victims of trafficking throughout the region. I hope that the report and annexes provide a useful tool for developing improved programs for assisting victims of trafficking and for monitoring existing programs. The author is grateful to all of those whose work is referenced throughout the report and in Annex A. Without these informative reports, this assessment would not have been possible. The author sends thanks to the many USAID Mission employees throughout the region who made these materials available for this report. The author would also like to thank Rebecca Surtees from the Nexus Institute for her insightful comments on the draft report and provision of numerous useful resources for the report. And, finally, I would like to thank Catherine Cozzarelli from USAID, Ruth Pojman from OSCE, Christine Allison from the Aguirre Division of JBS International, Inc., and Sylvia Ellison from Creative Associates International, Inc., for their invaluable support and encouragement throughout.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	v
A. Identification	vi
B. Assistance	vi
C. Legal Proceedings Related to Victims	viii
D. Monitoring and Evaluation of Assistance Programs	viii
E. Quantifying Trafficking	
F. Trafficking Program Management and Design	
II. PURPOSE AND METHODOLOGY	1
A. Analytical Framework	1
B. Limitations	1
III. BACKGROUND	3
A. Overview of Trafficking in the Region	
B. USAID's Response	
C. Protection and Why It Is Important	
IV. ANALYSIS OF PROTECTION PROGRAMS	5
A. Identification	
1. Problems of Identification	
2. Identification through Law Enforcement Channels	
3. Identification through Other Key Stakeholders	
4. Identification through Awareness-Raising and Hotlines	
5. Identification through Bilateral Relationships	
B. Direct Assistance	
1. Neglected Victim Populations	
2. Coordination and Referral Networks	
3. Informing Victims about Services	
4. Shelters	
5. Sustainability of Services	
6. Community-Based Assistance	
7. Income Generation Opportunities	
8. Medical Services	
9. Capacity Building	
10. Standards, Regulations, and Monitoring of Assistance	
C. Legal Proceedings as They Relate to Victims	
1. Witness Protection	
2. Compensation	
D. Monitoring and Evaluation of Assistance Programs	3/
E. Quantifying Trafficking	
1. Victims Identified and Assisted	
2. Trafficking Prevalence Rates	
F. Trafficking Program Management and Design	
V. RECOMMENDATIONS	40
A. Identification	
B. Assistance	
C. Legal Proceedings Related to Victims	42

D. Monitoring and Evaluation of Assistance Programs	42
E. Quantifying Trafficking	43
F. Trafficking Program Management and Design	
ANNEX A: REFERENCES	44
ANNEX B: TOOL KIT FOR DESIGNING TRAFFICKING PROTECTION PROGRAMS	52
I. Purpose5	52
II. Designing Protection Programs	52
III. Programming Objectives and Interventions	53
A. Identification5	53
B. Direct Assistance	58
C. Legal Proceedings	55
D. Quantifying Trafficking	58
IV. Monitoring and Evaluation	

# I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The report that follows is an assessment of trafficking protection programs – programs designed to provide protection and assistance to victims of trafficking. It is intended to help USAID and other interested parties determine the strengths and weaknesses of program approaches to date, ascertain which projects are replicable and where anti-TIP efforts can be integrated into other relevant USAID programming. A companion report has been written to assess trafficking prevention programs.

The report stems from a review of current literature produced by various USAID anti-TIP activities, and publicly accessible and relevant assessments and evaluations from anti-TIP programs funded by other donors (for a complete list, see Annex A, References). Additionally, the author draws on some of her own experiences in implementing anti-trafficking programs in countries of the region. One of the main limitations which was revealed by the use of this methodology was the dearth of impact data available in the existing literature and project documents. Project documents were found to contain mostly process or output indicators (numbers of people trained or assisted, for example). While the general objectives and goals of the projects were generally not provided or were not clear or specific enough to demonstrate program impact.

While there was a dearth of concrete indicators available which measured the impact of protection programs in the region, there was enough information to come to the conclusion that without the efforts of the USAID-funded anti-trafficking programs in the region, it is likely that victims of trafficking would rarely be identified, their human rights would continue to be violated, and few would be willing to testify without support and protection. Similarly, our understanding of trafficking in the region would be severely limited. We have learned much over the years from the victims who have been assisted through donor-funded programs. Without this information we would still be laboring under misconceptions about trafficking, its victims and the perpetrators.

This report provides an analytical review of interventions aimed at identifying and assisting victims, for donors who are developing and funding such protection programs. Protection projects include a wide range of interventions, from building the capacity of government and civil society stakeholders to the development and provision of services to victims, establishing appropriate legislation, regulations and policies. The following report highlights what we have learned from past and ongoing anti-trafficking interventions and research. Detailed information on how to develop programs based on these lessons learned is provided in the Tool Kit for Designing Trafficking Protection Programs (Annex B). A summary of the analysis of protection programs and the key recommendations is provided below and divided into the following categories:

- A. Identification
- B. Direct Assistance
- C. Legal Proceedings as They Relate to Victims
- D. Monitoring and Evaluation of Assistance Programs
- E. Quantifying Trafficking
- F. Trafficking Program Management and Design

The full analysis and complete recommendations follows in the main body of the report.

# A. Identification

In the E&E region, many people believe that human trafficking is a violation of women for the purpose of prostitution. There is a lack of understanding of the other forms of trafficking and the wide range of people who can become victims. As a result, victims who do not conform to the 'expected' victim are often not identified as victims of trafficking. We tend to find what we look for, and anti-trafficking stakeholders in this region have been well trained to be on the lookout for the trafficking of young women for prostitution. As a result, these are the victims they have found. In areas where efforts have been made to demonstrate the trafficking of other groups, such as men for labor, more such victims have begun to be identified. Efforts need to be made to continue to improve and expand identification efforts, raising awareness amongst anti-trafficking actors that victims of trafficking can include men, women and children, of all ages, nationalities and ethnicities, trafficked for a wide range of exploitative purposes.

Improved identification and referral for assistance amongst key stakeholders such as law enforcement, border officials, consular officers and others should be addressed not only by providing training, but also through the development and implementation of clear operational procedures. These procedures help ensure that the theory learned in training is implemented appropriately and effectively, and is sustained long after the training is completed. Training should be incorporated into existing pre- and in-service training mechanisms in the country in order to ensure sustainability.

Hotlines combined with targeted awareness-raising campaigns are excellent ways of increasing reporting of cases. Such efforts in the region have resulted in increases in cases of self reporting, referrals from family or friends, and even reporting by clients. Development of hotlines and awareness-raising campaigns to increase the use of hotlines for reporting cases of trafficking and identification of victims should be encouraged. Care should be taken to fund awareness-raising campaigns with which victims and their families will identify, avoiding violent or provocative imagery and the use of off-putting terms such as victim, trafficking, and prostitution.

### B. Assistance

As noted above, victims who do not conform to the expected demographic are often not identified as trafficked. Additionally, once identified these victims of trafficking may be offered very limited assistance, as assistance frameworks are generally designed for women trafficked into prostitution. Assistance programs need to be expanded to include all potential victim populations – men, women and children, trafficked for prostitution, labor, begging, etc.

Most of the countries in the region have national referral mechanisms in place – whether formal or informal. There are concerns, however that the implementation of these mechanisms is not always made in the best interest of the victims, but that political issues can take precedence. Victims may not be identified and assisted if States wish to reduce the numbers of victims identified. Similarly, victims' participation in such programs may not be voluntary if States wish to keep foreign victims in custody or wish to increase numbers assisted in order to increase funding for particular programs. Therefore, efforts should be made to ensure that referral mechanisms prioritize victims and are based on voluntary and

informed participation. This can be ensured by designing referral mechanisms so that no one stakeholder has control and putting functioning monitoring mechanisms in place.

In order to increase identification and ensure informed participation in programs, informational materials for victims of trafficking are needed. In countries of origin, materials should be developed for distribution to potential victims of trafficking prior to their departure from the country, informing them of assistance available in key destination countries and providing contact details abroad and at home. Research has shown that some victims have avenues for escape. However, they may be reluctant to use them if they do not know where to turn to for help once freed. Therefore, providing information to potential victims, especially migrants, about where to turn for help is critical.

Many victims of trafficking return home who have not been identified as trafficked. They may return on their own or be deported for immigration violations (Dettmeijer-Vermeulen, Boot-Matthijssen, van Dijk, de Jonge van Ellemeet, Koster, & Smit, 2008, pp. 55-57; Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005, p. 37; IOM, 2007a, p. 2; IOM, 2006c, p. 3; Stephens & van der Linden, 2005, p. 30; Surtees, 2005, p. 17). To increase identification and assistance for this population, materials should also be developed which inform potential victims of trafficking on their return home of their rights and of the assistance available to them, by all assistance providers in the country. This should be made available to all returning migrants – but especially those deported, returning without documents, or returning under other unusual circumstances.

Many reports point to the large numbers of victims of trafficking who were freed from their trafficking situation by authorities in the destination country only to be deported as an irregular migrant, never being identified as trafficked. Many victims do not wish to be identified as trafficked and may be fearful of admitting what happened to them. However, providing information in writing which informs potential victims of trafficking upon identification of their rights and of the assistance options available to them could help increase their self-identification. Countries of destination should develop such materials which should be made available in the main languages spoken by VOTs and migrants in the country.

Violations of victims' rights do not end with their trafficking. Many continue to have their rights violated by those tasked with assisting them. Donors should encourage the development of monitoring mechanisms to ensure that victims' rights are not violated in the provision of services and that victims' rights take precedence over those of the State or law enforcement.

Currently most of the assistance programs were developed with donor funding and continue to operate with foreign assistance. However, there are numerous examples of cost sharing throughout the region which could be replicated elsewhere. In the development and funding of new programs, donors should encourage cost-sharing mechanisms with the state or local government. Other cost sharing mechanisms can also be developed, but care should be taken to ensure that such mechanisms (as well as cost-cutting measures) do not negatively impact on services or cause violations of the rights of victims.

Low income has been stated repeatedly as a push factor which increases vulnerability to the false promises of traffickers. Studies of migrants throughout this region show that most decide to migrate in order to earn a better income (Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005; Stephens

& van der Linden, 2005; Ghinararu & van der Linden, 2004; Michailov, *et al.*, 2005; Winrock, 2004c). After their escape from trafficking, they are usually still in need of earning a living – either for themselves or to support their families. Assistance programs which do not address this need for income generation are not likely to succeed. Income generation activities for victims of trafficking should be encouraged, including employment programs, cooperative businesses and even entrepreneurship programs, when appropriate. Linkages to existing state and private mechanisms in the country should be developed so as to encourage sustainability: for example, through state employment offices or private micro-credit schemes.

As noted in the identification section above, monitoring is essential to ensure that the referral mechanisms are implemented as intended, that minimum standards of care are being utilized, and that the victim's rights are being respected. Complaint mechanisms, which are clear and easy to understand and use, should be incorporated into every program. Donors should support programs which develop sustainable monitoring mechanisms in the country.

# C. Legal Proceedings Related to Victims

There are few incentives for victims to testify against their traffickers, and many disincentives including lengthy investigation and court procedures, threats from traffickers, and exposure to the public. In order to encourage victims to testify, these disincentives need to be reduced and the incentives increased. Therefore, there needs to be increased use of alternative methods of testifying, where they exist in law, to protect victims and lessen the burden on them of cooperating with justice. In places where such alternatives do not yet exist, donors could fund programs to reform the legislation to allow them, as well as to then encourage their use.

Other reforms which reduce the burden of testifying should also be developed. For example, legislation to protect victims' identity by making it illegal for media or others to release identifying information about victims to the public would go a long way in preventing victims' identities from being publicly exposed. Training and development of codes of ethics for journalists can also be encouraged. In countries where it is not yet the case, encourage reform of legislation to provide amnesty for crimes committed while trafficked.

In order to increase the incentives for victims to testify, mechanisms should be developed for victims to claim compensation from traffickers or to receive compensation from the State. Many States of the region have such mechanisms in place, but their use has been limited. Donors should support programs designed to encourage the implementation and use of these mechanisms to pay compensation in order to set a precedent for the future.

# D. Monitoring and Evaluation of Assistance Programs

As noted in the introduction to the report, monitoring plans for most of the donor-funded programs have been limited to output oriented results and limited efforts have been made to measure the impact of protection programs. Donors should ensure that monitoring mechanisms are in place to measure program impact as well as to ensure that no harm is caused by donor-funded programs which are being improperly implemented (refer to Annex B: Tool Kit for Designing Trafficking Protection Programs for assistance in developing appropriate impact indicators.

# E. Quantifying Trafficking

The ultimate objective of anti-trafficking efforts is to reduce the amount of trafficking and the number of people trafficked. Therefore analyzing the impact of such efforts necessarily requires that one is able to estimate the number of victims of trafficking. Research can also be used to contradict popular myths – myths that could lead to more people being trafficked because they believe these falsehoods and are unaware of the true dynamics of trafficking (Watson, 2005d, p.8). Research can also be used to influence government action especially if government has been unwilling to recognize the problem of trafficking and the research makes a compelling case that it is a significant problem.

Quantifying the number of victims of trafficking is fraught with difficulties. Even quantifying the number of victims who have been identified is difficult. A lack of data sharing between countries of origin and destination results in severe under-reporting of the number of identified trafficked persons from countries of origin. At the same time, measuring changes in the number of identified trafficked persons does not tell us anything about changes in the actual number of people trafficked or the impact of our programs because changes in the numbers of people identified can result from many things, including increases or reductions in efforts to identify victims.

Trying to measure the overall prevalence of trafficking provides a way of measuring changes in trafficking over time and tells us much more about the overall impact of anti-trafficking efforts in a country. While difficult, some interesting methodologies have recently been employed to this end. Further studies of prevalence should be supported.

# F. Trafficking Program Management and Design

The design and management of anti-trafficking programs has an effect on their impact. Long-term projects (three to five years), rather than short-term projects, allow implementers to have a longer horizon and implement more sustainable programming. Similarly, spreading money and resources amongst too many stakeholders through multiple sub-grants causes a management burden and can result in reduced impact.

Some anti-trafficking efforts have combined the provision of services for vulnerable groups with those for former victims of trafficking when feasible. This has the possibility of reducing the stigma associated with trafficking by allowing trafficked persons to blend with other populations. This can be done by combining prevention and protection programs or by integrating trafficked persons as beneficiaries into non-trafficking programs – for example, by assisting trafficked persons to apply for micro-credit programs designed for the general population. It is important, however, that impact data be disaggregated to better assess the impact of the projects on victim protection and to help ascertain if programs need to be adapted in some way to be effective for trafficked persons.

# **II. PURPOSE AND METHODOLOGY**

The overall purpose of this report is to assist the USAID Europe and Eurasia (E&E) Bureau, as well as other donors and implementers, to improve the effectiveness and impact of programs designed to counter trafficking in persons (TIP), leading to a reduction of TIP and its consequences.

In 2004, USAID funded an assessment of anti-trafficking prevention programs in the E&E region (see Rosenberg, 2004, for the full report). In the four years that have passed since then there have been several new assessments conducted as well as other new programs and developments in the region. This report is designed to assess trafficking protection programs – programs designed to provide protection and assistance to victims of trafficking. It is intended to help USAID and other interested parties to determine the strengths and weaknesses of program approaches to date, ascertain which projects are replicable and where anti-TIP efforts can be integrated into other relevant programming. A companion report has been written to validate the findings and assumptions of the Rosenberg report on programming designed to prevent TIP and to update our knowledge base from lessons learned in the intervening years (see *Good Practices in Preventative Anti-Trafficking Programming in Europe & Eurasia*, Stephen Warnath).

Countries covered by this report include: Albania, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Bosnia and Herzegovina,<sup>1</sup> Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Georgia, Kazakhstan, Kosovo, Kyrgyzstan, Macedonia, Moldova, Romania, Russia, Serbia, Montenegro, Tajikistan, Turkey, Turkmenistan, Ukraine, and Uzbekistan.

# A. Analytical Framework

The report stems from a review of current literature produced by various USAID anti-TIP activities, and publicly accessible and relevant assessments and evaluations from anti-TIP programs funded by other donors (for a complete list, see Annex A, References). Additionally, the author draws on some of her own experiences in implementing anti-trafficking programs in countries of the region.

From this base, lessons were drawn about best practices in protection programming. The focus of the analysis is on programmatic strategy and design, from the perspective of a donor. Many important lessons can be learned from the available research about the difficulties in implementation – especially as regards the rights and needs of victims in the victim assistance framework. These are not analyzed in detail in this report, as these are lessons for the implementing agencies. Rather the report focuses on the role of the donor and what donors can take from these findings.

### **B.** Limitations

As this report is based on a literature review, the author is necessarily limited to the information available in writing, through publicly available reports as well as reports to the donor. The author was able to access very few monitoring frameworks for the anti-trafficking projects in the region. While the general objectives and goals of the projects are provided in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For simplicity of language Bosnia and Herzegovina will henceforth be referred to as Bosnia.

the project documents, measurements of the impact of the projects were generally not provided or were not clear or specific enough to demonstrate program impact. This was especially true for protection programs for which indicators provided by implementing organizations were generally output oriented, specifying only numbers served by various services, and often including demographic data about victims served, but little information about the impact of the services provided on victims' post-trafficking lives.

Without clear objectives, indictors and targets, and data measuring these indicators and targets it is nearly impossible to assess the impact of programs from a literature review. In fact, USAID itself has stated that measuring the impact of the programs they fund has been difficult (USAID, 2006, p. 26). This finding is consistent with several anti-trafficking assessments conducted in the region (Pojman & Timoshenko, 2007, p. 27-28; Somach, n.d.), as well as with the U.S. Government's Government Accountability Office's assessment of trafficking in which it found that most U.S. Government anti-trafficking projects had not been evaluated or assessed for impact. Additionally it found that most had overly broad objectives, rarely linked activities to intended outcomes and did not have clear and measurable indicators and targets, making it very difficult to measure the impact of the interventions (GAO, 2006; & GAO, 2007).

# **III. BACKGROUND**

# A. Overview of Trafficking in the Region

Many reports and articles already exist which provide comprehensive overviews of human trafficking in the E&E region. Therefore, the information will not be repeated here. It is enough to provide a very brief overview by stating that countries which comprise the E&E region include countries of origin, transit and destination. Many countries are combinations of both origin and destination or even all three. Some began as primarily countries of destination or transit and are now known also or even primarily as countries of origin. Some were known as countries of origin and are now known also to be countries of destination. In the early days of anti-trafficking interventions, most information was known about trafficking for the purpose of prostitution. It is now known that the region also includes trafficking for labor and for begging and that its victims include men, women and children. The dynamics of trafficking are in constant flux. Anti-trafficking actors must be alert for new forms of trafficking and changing victim demographics in order to meet these changes with effective responses. Anti-trafficking programs need to be designed with the flexibility to allow program managers to adjust programs to meet these changing dynamics in a timely way. The report that follows will highlight some of these changing dynamics and what they mean for victim protection responses.

# **B. USAID's Response**

Between 2001 and 2006, USAID supported anti-trafficking efforts in 70 countries worldwide, spending approximately US\$109 million (GAO, 2007, p. 7, and USAID, 2006, p. 6). In 2005 alone, USAID spent US\$7.9 million on anti-trafficking projects in 15 countries in Europe and Eurasia (USAID, 2006, p. 18). Annex B provides a full list of the anti-trafficking programs reviewed for this paper.

Even with such significant outlays of resources, little impact of the programs has been clearly demonstrated. In a USAID publication from 2006, every trafficking project funded by USAID in 2005, totaling US\$21.34 million, is summarized. In this report, however, only one impact result from one project is reported. At the end of the report, the authors state that evaluating programs and measuring impact has been difficult, but that more emphasis will be put on this in future (USAID, 2006, pp. 6 & 26).

This report is one step in that direction, attempting to highlight best practices and to recommend future directions both for programming and for measuring impact of ongoing and future programs. For the purposes of this report, best practices were those interventions for which positive impact had been demonstrated. Also included as good or best practices were those interventions which used methodologies which make them sustainable for the long-term and interventions which incorporated adaptations which addressed shortcomings identified in earlier studies.

# C. Protection and Why It Is Important

For the purposes of this report, protection refers to the anti-trafficking interventions done to protect and assist trafficked persons. This is distinct from prevention in that the assistance is directed at those who have already been trafficked. It encompasses the range of interventions

done to improve or assist in a trafficked person's exit from trafficking, identification, emergency assistance, relocation/repatriation, integration/reintegration, as well as assistance to victims before, during and after court proceedings.

Throughout the region, government funds are limited and the demands for these funds extensive – for infrastructure development, health care, pension schemes, education, economic growth, etc. Diversion of these scare resources to assist what is seen as a very small population of victims of human trafficking is often politically untenable. As a result, when international donors do not provide the support for victim services, there is a dearth of services available to victims of trafficking. Many victims manage without assistance or services, but others cannot and reports indicate that victims may end up homeless (Surtees, 2008b), re-trafficked, or continuing in exploitative conditions, including but not limited to prostitution, in an effort to survive. As USAID is one of the largest contributors to antitrafficking programming in the region, it can be assumed therefore that without USAID funding for victim services, such services would not have existed. But the impact of this does not end with the victim. Not only would the victim be left to fend for him or herself, but the traffickers would remain at large as there would be few successful prosecutions without victims as witnesses and fewer victims would be likely to testify without some level of protection and support.

# **IV. ANALYSIS OF PROTECTION PROGRAMS**

While there was a dearth of concrete indicators available which measured the impact of protection programs in the region (as noted in Limitations above), there was enough available information to come to the conclusion that without the efforts of the USAID-funded anti-trafficking programs in the region, it is likely that victims of trafficking would rarely be identified, their human rights would continue to be violated, and few would be willing to testify without support and protection. Similarly, our understanding of trafficking in the region would be severely limited. We have learned much over the years from the victims who have been assisted through donor-funded programs. Without this information we would still be laboring under misconceptions about trafficking, its victims and the perpetrators.

This report provides an analytical review of interventions aimed at identifying and assisting victims, for donors who are developing and funding such protection programs.<sup>2</sup> Protection projects include a wide range of interventions, from building the capacity of government and civil society stakeholders to the development and provision of services to victims, establishing appropriate legislation, regulations and policies. This report will highlight what we have learned from past and ongoing anti-trafficking interventions and research. Detailed information on how to develop programs based on these lessons learned is provided in the Tool Kit for Designing Trafficking Protection Programs (Annex B). The analysis of protection programs is divided into the following categories:

- A. Identification
- B. Direct Assistance
- C. Legal Proceedings as they relate to Victims
- D. Monitoring and Evaluation of Assistance Programs
- E. Quantifying Trafficking
- F. Trafficking Program Management and Design

### A. Identification

Identification of victims of trafficking is critical. Most reports point to the hidden nature of trafficking and the fact that the number of victims identified and assisted represents just a small fraction of the population of actual victims. In addition to those who never come to the attention of any authorities, there are many reports of victims being held in prisons and/or deported as irregular migrants having never been identified as victims of trafficking (Dettmeijer-Vermeulen, Boot-Matthijssen, van Dijk, de Jonge van Ellemeet, Koster, & Smit, 2008, pp. 55-57; Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005, p. 37; IOM, 2007a, p. 2; IOM, 2006c, p. 3; Stephens & van der Linden, 2005, p. 30; Surtees, 2005, p. 17).

Failure to properly identify victims of trafficking is not only problematic in that we fail to assist those who may need it and to prosecute those who have broken the law, but also because it can impact our understanding of the trafficking dynamics in the country or region. For example, if we fail to identify local women in prostitution who are victims of trafficking we may assume that there is no domestic trafficking and therefore not make efforts to look

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This report is not intended to be a how-to guide for those providing direct assistance to victims of trafficking. Many excellent resources are already available which provide guidelines for direct service providers; see especially *The IOM Handbook on Direct Assistance for Victims of Trafficking* (IOM 2007d), Anti-Slavery International's *Protocol for Identification and Assistance to Trafficked Persons and Training Kit* (2005), as well as UNICEF's *Guidelines for the Protection of Child Victims of Trafficking* (UNICEF 2006).

for and address the issue. The same is true if we assume that all trafficking is for prostitution; we risk ignoring trafficking for labor or the needs of male victims of trafficking.

### 1. Problems of Identification

### **Definitions and Understanding of Trafficking**

Does language or culture influence our understanding of trafficking and our ability to therefore identify victims of trafficking? In many countries of the region, terms related to trafficking are defined through the local language which does not always have an exact equivalent, such as 'contraband' for smuggling (Kelly, 2005, p. 36) or 'trade' or 'sale' for trafficking. If one translates trafficking as the sale of a person, this may make it necessary to prove the actual sale and purchase of the individual to prove trafficking, a requirement far beyond any expressed in the UN Protocol.

Studies of trafficking in the region have found that even anti-trafficking actors, those whom one would expect to have the clearest understanding of trafficking, demonstrated widespread misconceptions and misunderstandings. Some may stem from these linguistic confusions. In other cases anti-trafficking actors seemed to be searching for definitions that provided for 'deserving' or 'innocent' victims, which lead again to a much narrower definition of trafficking and therefore the possibility that actual victims of trafficking as defined by the UN Protocol could go unidentified and unassisted (Kelly, 2005, pp. 37-38; Brunovskis & Surtees, 2005, p. 46; Bjerkan & Dyrlid, 2005, pp. 143-144). Similar attitudes might impact on ethnic minorities or others for whom the exploitation as defined by the UN Protocol is considered as 'typical' of their culture and therefore not really trafficking and not requiring intervention or assistance (Bjerkan & Dyrlid, 2005, p. 145).

### Victims May not Wish to be Identified as Trafficked

Many people, whose experiences would qualify them as victims of trafficking under the UN Protocol definition, prefer not to be identified as such. There are a myriad of reasons for this – shame at the term trafficking and its association with prostitution, the implication of failure that the term victim implies, fear of the trafficker and not wanting to report him or her, a lack of recognition that what happened to them was a violation of their rights and a crime against them, even a desire to move on and continue in search of the life they had been in pursuit of (GAATW, 2007, preface; Brunovskis & Surtees 2005; Bjerkan & Dyrlid, 2005, p. 149-150).

Some awareness-raising programs have attempted to address this by reducing the public shame and stigma attached to trafficking (IOM 2005g; IOM 2006b). Additionally, programs to support and protect victims of trafficking need to be designed in such a way as to promote the beneficiaries' aspirations rather than their needs as perceived by service providers or the needs of law enforcement or other anti-trafficking actors.

### We Find What We Look For - Neglected Victim Populations

Until recently, there has been a general assumption that victims of trafficking tend to be women and children, trafficked mainly for the purpose of prostitution. This is especially so in the Europe and Eurasia region, where interventions have tended to focus on this one form of trafficking. Authorities were trained to be on the lookout for such cases, and, as a result, they began to find more and more of them, thereby confirming the assumptions. There is a tendency among anti-trafficking actors to recognize only victims who conform to a specific expected population of trafficking victim or as defined through operational procedures. As a result, there may be significant trafficking of other populations which is never recognized –

such as for national women in prostitution, women trafficked for purposes other than prostitution, men trafficked for labor, prostitution and other purposes, and children trafficked for a variety of purposes.

In Bosnia, for example, many law enforcement actors believe that police are more inclined to identify foreign women in prostitution as victims of trafficking and refer them on for assistance through the established channels, than local women in prostitution. As a result, local women and girls in prostitution are not interviewed to determine if they are victims of trafficking and are not referred for assistance (Rosenberg, 2006, p. 14). This is a finding confirmed in other research in the region (c.f. Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007; Matei, 2005).

Similarly, in Central Asia there was an assumption that there were more female victims of trafficking for sexual exploitation than for other purposes. This has proven not to be true, with studies showing that there are far more victims of trafficking for labor than for sexual exploitation, including both male and female victims (Kelly, 2005, p. 39). Many other studies document that male victims of trafficking may be less likely to be identified for the same reasons (Dottridge, 2007, p. 17; Michailov, van der Linden, & Scanlan, 2005, p. 45; c.f. Surtees, 2008a and Surtees, 2008b), including examples of male victims of trafficking who fail to be identified even after extensive contact with authorities (Surtees, 2007b, pp. 77-83; Surtees, 2008b).

However, as there has been an increase in awareness of trafficking for labor and of trafficking for men, more such cases are now being confirmed. In countries where more attention has recently been paid to the issue, there have been increasing numbers of male victims of trafficking identified, as can be seen in the table below.

Table I: Identified Male Victims of Trafficking from Belarus and Ukraine								
Country	2004		2005		20	06		
	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Number	Percent		
Belarus	28	11.3	157	28.4	159	38.4		
Ukraine	68	17.2	113	16.1	160	19		
Romania			557	21.8	542	23.7		

Sources: Surtees, 2008a, p. 8 and ICMPD, 2007, Annex: Country Report Romania

Street children may also be a neglected population, where they are not recognized as victims of trafficking or as a group vulnerable to trafficking. A recent survey in Albania revealed widespread sexual exploitation of street children (Terre des Hommes, 2008). Many countries of the region have significant numbers of children begging on the streets (Fritz, 2006, p. 6; Limanowska, 2007, 61; Surtees, 2005, p. 38; DOS, 2007). While it is not known how many of these children may be victims of trafficking. There are, however, very few protection and assistance programs in the region for street children who may be trafficked for begging or sexual exploitation. This highlights the need to increase efforts to identify and assist this potentially vulnerable group.

The same is likely to be true of other forms of trafficking. This highlights the importance of improving identification mechanisms for all demographics, and raising awareness amongst anti-trafficking actors that people of all ages, nationalities, ethnicities and genders are trafficked for a wide range of exploitative purposes. Improving and expanding identification efforts should be a critical component of protection programs.

## 2. Identification through Law Enforcement Channels

Identification in many countries is done primarily by law enforcement officials (Dettmeijer-Vermeulen *et al.*, 2008, p. 50; IOM, 2006a, p. 6; IOM, 2007a, p. 2; Rosenberg, 2006, p. 14). Clearly therefore, interventions aimed at raising the awareness and capacity of law enforcers to identify victims of trafficking are necessary. However, there are also reports that frequent turnover and rotation of law enforcement officers and border guards reduces the impact of such training over time. In Albania the number of referrals for assistance of irregular female migrants identified at the border declined from 24 percent in 2006 to less than one percent in 2007, even as the number of identified irregular migrants increased dramatically - from 99 to 293 (Creative Associates International, Inc., 2007b, p. 3). While there may be many explanations for this phenomenon, one possible reason expounded by stakeholders in Albania<sup>3</sup> is that the border guards who were trained on trafficking and worked on the issue for many years have been transferred to other positions.

This illustrates that training by itself is not sufficient to maintaining long-term impact; it is important to build internal procedures requiring law enforcement to refer victims for assistance. It is believed in Bosnia that law enforcers are better at identifying and referring foreign victims of trafficking because of the training they have received as

### Good Practice: Improved Identification by Law Enforcers

Combine training with clear operational procedures to improve identification of victims of trafficking of all ages, nationalities, ethnicities and genders, trafficked for a wide range of exploitative purposes.

well as the procedures that are in place when a foreign woman in prostitution is identified (Rosenberg, 2006, p. 14). Such procedures should be in place throughout the region, and should be expanded to include identification of other categories of victims of trafficking – male and female, adults and minors, trafficked for any form of exploitation.

It is important to note that some reports indicate that law enforcers do not always refer victims or presumed victims for assistance regardless of how well they are trained (Snajdrova & Hancilova, 2007, p. 25; Iselin, 2007; Limanowska, 2007). The reasons for this may vary from country to country or even from officer to officer. Clearly, research into the reasons why officers may fail to refer victims would be helpful in finding ways to address the phenomenon. It is therefore important that other avenues of victim identification are also strengthened, as described below.

### 3. Identification through Other Key Stakeholders

In addition to law enforcers, other key actors can play a critical role in the identification of victims of trafficking, especially consular officials, medical personnel (especially those at clinics frequented by migrant workers or sex workers), immigration officials, and others. Interviews with trafficked and exploited migrants has shown that migrants believe that their consulates abroad could be useful sources of information and support (Ghinararu & van der Linden, 2004, p. 41; Michailov *et al.*, 2005, p. 47; Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005, p. 40). In some reports, training for consular officials has been associated with increases in the identification of VOTs by consular officials and more efficient processing of cases. In Uzbekistan, they reported a reduction from two months to two weeks to repatriate a victim of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> From the author's interviews with Albania anti-trafficking stakeholders, June 2008.

trafficking after consular training (Watson, 2005d, pp. 9-10). Many countries of Southeastern Europe (SEE) have also shown a positive trend toward identification of VOTs by consular officials and others, such as social workers, doctors, family and friends, after training and outreach (Surtees, 2005, p. 44).

In Bulgaria, not only have consular officials and embassy staff been trained to identify VOTs, but the Ministry of Foreign Affairs has also developed mandatory referral mechanisms for such cases (Surtees, 2005, p. 203). In Kazakhstan, instructions were also sent out to all consular missions abroad about how to provide assistance to victims of trafficking (Kelly, 2005, p. 78). While the impact of this could not be assessed because recent statistics on the number of identifications by consular officials could not be obtained for this report, it would appear to be a useful combination of tactics – combining training with formalized operational procedures.

Much training for a wide variety of professionals has been undertaken throughout the region. One study in Serbia noted however, that there were vast differences between the amount of training received by types of professionals and by location. For example, police officers received far more training than prosecutors and judges, and all professionals in the capital received far more training than those residing elsewhere (Simeunovic-Patic, 2005, p. 23). Nonetheless, improvements in identification by anti-trafficking actors became more proactive. Some of this improvement is arguably attributable to the capacity building efforts, but as well, it is important to note that there was high level government support (Simeunovic-Patic, 2005, p. 49-50).

### Good Practice: Sustainable Training

Integration of training into existing pre- and in-service training mechanisms, and combining such training with clear operational procedures, makes for a sustainable approach to improved victim identification and referral for assistance. This is especially true for key target groups, such as law enforcers, consular officials, immigration authorities, medical practitioners and social workers.

# 4. Identification through Awareness-Raising and Hotlines

In many countries, hotlines, in combination with awareness-raising campaigns, often set up for prevention purposes, have been instrumental in identifying, rescuing and referring victims for assistance (IOM, 2003, p. 14; Watson, 2005b-d; Kelly, 2005, p. 89). For example, in Kazakhstan, nine calls to the hotline in a three-month period (Jan-Mar 2005) were about specific cases of trafficking. During that same period in Uzbekistan, 333 calls came about specific cases of trafficking (IOM, 2005e). In 2003 in Tajikistan, two percent of calls were specifically about trafficking cases, nine of which were calls about missing persons, and of these, five resulted in the successful identification of the missing person (Kelly, 2005, p. 89). In Bulgaria, two hotlines combined received 128 calls in 2003 and 103 in 2004 that were either reports of missing persons/suspected VOTs or calls from VOTs themselves (Surtees, 2005, p. 203). In Macedonia, during the first three years of operation, 10.5 percent of calls to the hotline were related to missing persons or actual victims of trafficking (Stefkovska-

Veljanovska, 2005, p. 17). In Turkey, 109 victims were identified and assisted from calls to the hotline (IOM 2006e).

It should be noted that calls to national hotlines are made both from within and outside the country. Victims may contact their national hotlines after being trafficked abroad. Hotlines should have numbers which can be dialed from abroad (or dual numbers – a local emergency number, short and easy to remember, and a regular number which can be dialed from abroad).<sup>4</sup>

Hotlines alone do not appear to be sufficient for increasing identification, however. Hotlines need to be accompanied by awareness-raising campaigns so that the public is aware of the existence of the hotline. Campaigns can be targeted to

### Good Practice: Hotlines

Market hotlines to increase identification of victims. Avoid imagery and terminology which can alienate the target group – provocative or violent images and terms like victim, trafficking, prostitution.

improve their effectiveness as an identification tool. Stigma associated with trafficking, as well as a lack of familiarity with the term trafficking (ASA, 2005, p.11), means that awareness-raising campaigns should consider using other terminology with which presumed victims or the public might be more familiar and with which they may be more likely to associate themselves. Similarly, in many cases, the imagery used in awareness-raising campaigns has been found to be too severe, so that victims of trafficking do not identify with it and therefore do not identify as victims of trafficking (Rosenberg, 2004, p. 15) or do not believe that their situation was severe enough to warrant assistance (Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007, p. 137). To be effective identification tools, campaigns should be designed not for provocation or to instill fear, but to reflect the complex reality of trafficking and exploitation in such a way that victims and their families recognize their own situation in them.

Targeting clients of prostitution in awareness-raising campaigns can also be an important route toward increasing identification. Clients have been shown to be an important avenue of

### Good Practice: Government Run Hotlines

In Albania, the government launched a helpline with support of international donors. Donors provided equipment, training and support for the development of a handbook for operators. The government provides the space as well as frontline operators for 24/7 coverage. Operators divert calls to the police trafficking unit, an anti-trafficking IO, and a health-related organization, depending on the nature of the call.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> While it is useful for hotline numbers to be accessible from abroad, they do not have to be free from abroad, as there are many examples of victims finding ways to contact hotlines back home while abroad. There is one example of a free international hotline developed in Russia. The number is valid in several European countries of destination as well as a separate number for the United States. The cost effectiveness of such a system is not clear. Over the years, the number of calls to these hotlines has been minimal. Between 2004 and 2007 there were 8,816 calls to national hotline and only 112 calls to the international numbers. However, it is not known how many of the calls to the international numbers resulted in identification and assistance to victims of trafficking since detailed call statistics to these numbers were not available. Nor is it clear how many of those callers might not have been able to access the national hotline in Russia had the international number not been available (Angel Coalition website, <u>http://www.angelcoalition.org/eng/call-statistics.htm</u>, accessed on April 27, 2008).

rescue for victims of trafficking. In Bosnia, where there was a targeted awareness-raising campaign towards users of prostitution, a large number of victims of trafficking for prostitution have been identified and referred for assistance by clients. In 2003, 13 percent of foreign VOTs were identified by clients. In 2004, this rose to 18 percent of foreign VOTs and five percent of national VOTs (Surtees, 2005, p. 152). However, there have been few such programs designed to reach out to potential clients. A study of men in Kosovo who had used the services of a prostitute within the preceding 12 months found that although most were fairly well informed about trafficking, most knew of no organizations providing assistance to victims (Prism, 2007, p. 67). And while they expressed sympathy for the victims, they expressed a fear of reporting cases to authorities and a belief that authorities would not take any action (Prism, 2007, p. 68). This concern points to the important role which hotlines can play to allow for anonymous reporting, especially if they are properly marketed to this target group. In places where hotlines are already in place, marketing specifically to clients should not entail a significant increase in costs as the same hotline can be used, it is only necessary to target the awareness-raising message appropriately.

# Do No Harm

Donors should be careful when selecting organizations to implement hotlines. It is critical that hotlines are staffed by properly trained professionals and that these professionals have clear guidelines for how to handle calls. They are taking calls that can result in harm to themselves and others if not handled properly. In cases of rescue, there are particularly high security threats, where the lives of the victim, those around them and those assisting them can be endangered if not handled professionally. Unexpected harm can result even from calls intended to prevent trafficking. For example, two VOTs in Kyrgyzstan had contacted a hotline about work abroad. They were assured by the authorities to whom they were referred that the company had a license for organizing employment abroad and they were also given what appeared to be legitimate work contracts. While the information about the company's license was correct, it gave the women a false sense of security and they found themselves trafficked nonetheless (Winrock 2004a: 31 and 32). There have also been cases of hotline operators being threatened by traffickers so that it is important that hotlines implement policies to protect the employees (Watson 2005d: 10).

It was noted that in many countries there seemed to be a multitude of competing hotlines (Watson, 2005b, p. 24; Pojman & Timoshenko, 2007, p. 4; Iselin (2007). While there may be no harm in having multiple hotlines, it is also not clear that there is any advantage, so long as one hotline is accessible throughout the country and can be accessed from abroad. Clearly, for donors with increasingly limited budgets it is foolish to fund multiple hotlines when one will do. When donor funding ends, multiple hotlines will be harder to sustain than one.

# 5. Identification through Bilateral Relationships

As noted earlier, in many countries of destination, victims of trafficking are not identified as such when they come to the attention of authorities. In many cases they are incarcerated or deported as irregular migrants or for crimes committed while trafficked. In some cases, relationships between origin and destination countries – both between authorities and also between NGOs, can be effective in improving the identification process and referring the

identified victims of trafficking for assistance. For example, in Uzbekistan, relationships between a local Uzbek NGO and NGOs in Israel and Thailand have resulted in the identification and rescue of Uzbek victims of trafficking being held in prison on prostitution or immigration charges (Kelly, 2005, p. 86).

Study visits to destination countries have also resulted in identification of victims. Officials from both Tajikistan and Uzbekistan went to the United Arab Emirates on study visits. As a result of these trips bilateral discussions on trafficking were held for the first time and 18 Tajik and over 30 Uzbek victims of trafficking were voluntarily repatriated (IOM, 2005c, pp. 10, 12). It is not clear from the reports how the victims were identified and located – seemingly by Tajik and Uzbek officials interviewing their citizens held in UAE prisons. It is also not clear if the established bilateral relationship continued to result in victim identification and repatriation or if the identification and repatriation stopped once the working visit ended.

Given the cost of study visits, the author only recommends such an approach in cases where one country denies the existence of victims of trafficking from the other. In such cases, a visiting delegation from the country of origin could undertake an assessment mission to meet with their citizens directly as well as to negotiate with the destination country. The results of such an assessment can be used to change attitudes and negotiate for lasting changes.

However, other opportunities for multi-purpose visits should be used to encourage victim identification and referral mechanisms. When groups are going for study trips or to attend workshops or conferences, it would be useful to add on time to examine the issue.

### **B. Direct Assistance**

Much of the direct support for victims of trafficking in this region has historically been funded by international donors and provided by local NGOs. Without international donor support, most victims in this region would not have received the necessary assistance.

It is important for donors to understand their role in ensuring that those to whom they provide the funding have the necessary skills and experience to provide such assistance. Much harm can be inflicted unintentionally. Victims can be unnecessarily traumatized, may be at risk for suicide and are often threatened or even murdered by their traffickers. Those supporting victims are also at risk, as well as victims' family and loved ones. Similarly, those working alongside trafficked persons can be at risk during rescue operations. It is critical, therefore, that victim assistance be undertaken only by those with the appropriate experience, and donors have a responsibility to ensure that they do not give money for such assistance to organizations which do not have the skills and experience to handle it properly.

### **Do No Harm**

Unintended harm can be inflicted when providing direct assistance to vulnerable persons, in spite of the best of intentions. Donors have a responsibility to ensure that the organizations they fund have the necessary skills and experience to undertake the task.

This section will highlight issues for donors to take into consideration when designing and managing projects which provide support for direct assistance to victims of trafficking.

# 1. Neglected Victim Populations

As noted in Section A, Identification, most of the assistance programs in the region have been designed specifically for adult female victims of trafficking, often specifically for victims of trafficking for sexual exploitation. Much of our statistics and other information about trafficking come from studying the group of assisted victims, therefore there has been an assumption that most victims are women trafficked for forced prostitution.

We have made other assumptions as well, for example, that women from families with a history of domestic violence are more vulnerable to trafficking, which is addressed in a recent USAID study entitled *Examining the Intersection between Trafficking in Persons and Domestic Violence* (Warnath, 2007). The study found that there is ample anecdotal evidence linking trafficking and domestic violence, but statistics on relation between the two are too sparse to be representative. While it is true that a large portion of the assisted population in many countries in this region come from abusive homes (Surtees, 2005; MNAdvocates 2000), it is possible that this abuse did not make them any more susceptible to the traffickers, but rather, that those with strong family ties, while equally at risk for trafficking, do not seek assistance as they have enough support from within their family circle and therefore do not show up in statistics about victims (Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007, p. 66). There may be many other such assumptions that are made based on the assisted victim population that impact on the assistance we provide.

As we have learned more about trafficking in the region, it has become clear that there are other victim populations who are not included in our data on trafficking because they have not yet received assistance, but who may nevertheless be in need of services. These include children, children of victims of trafficking, victims of trafficking for purposes other than prostitution, male victims of trafficking and victims of trafficking with mental or physical disabilities. Assistance may not currently be structured in such a way as to be accessible or useful for these populations.

If we do not correct this, we may create a vicious cycle whereby we continue to support our misconceptions about victims by the way in which we provide assistance, and therefore continue to ignore the needs of populations which do not fit within our framework. Donors should design programs in such a way that they are flexible enough to identify and address the needs of victims of all ages, gender, and ethnicities, and do not conform to our current stereotypes. Donors should support the development of assistance programs specifically designed for the needs of these target groups; children, for example, should not simply be incorporated into assistance programs designed for adults, just as men should not be integrated into programs designed for women. Each group has special needs which must be addressed.

# 2. Coordination and Referral Networks

Collaboration with a multitude of stakeholders is important for assuring that victims receive the range of services necessary for their recovery. In many cases it is not the organizations which provide direct assistance to victims who are the first to come into contact with them, but rather this is often the police or border guards or Embassy officials. They need to know to whom they can refer victims for necessary assistance. Similarly, not all assisting organizations can provide the full range of assistance needed by victims. Therefore they need to refer to and collaborate with one another in order to ensure that all of the victims' needs are met. Therefore, referral networks are an important part of the victim assistance framework.

### **National Referral Mechanisms**

Most of the countries in this region have existing national referral mechanisms. The OSCE & ODIHR (2004) define the national referral mechanism as:

a co-operative framework through which state actors fulfil their obligations to protect and promote the human rights of trafficked persons, co-ordinating their efforts in a strategic partnership with civil society. The basic aims of an NRM are to ensure that the human rights of trafficked persons are respected and to provide an effective way to refer victims of trafficking for services. In addition, NRMs can work to help improve national policy and procedures on a broad range of victim-related issues such as residence and repatriation regulations, victim compensation, and witness protection. NRMs can establish national plans of action and can set benchmarks to assess whether goals are being met (p.15).

A properly functioning referral mechanism should provide the best possible and widest range of assistance for victims of trafficking. However, typically, there are some problems in implementation including: 1) conditionality, which may result from who controls the system, and 2) competition amongst service providers. Both are discussed below.

### Conditionality

There are reports from the region of victim assistance, or at least some aspects of assistance, being conditional upon agreeing to cooperate with law enforcement and/or law enforcement being able to control who is referred for assistance (Limanowska, 2007, p. 74-75; ICMPD, 2007, Annex: Country Report Romania; DOS, 2007, p. 63). This is especially concerning as this trend could increase as governments assume more responsibility for and financing of assistance. It is conceivable that they may increase conditionality in order to restrict services and contain costs. It may also be politically difficult to justify the provision of extensive services to victims of trafficking when other vulnerable persons are also in need of assistance in the country. Restricting assistance to those willing to cooperate with justice may be more politically acceptable. Therefore, programs need to be designed in such a way as to reduce the likelihood of this happening. One method may be to ensure that victim identification and referral mechanisms include civil society actors and do not turn over all authority and responsibility to law enforcement. Monitoring of referral mechanisms is also critical to ensuring that victims' rights are respected, not only in the written procedures, but also in their implementation. (See sub-section B-10, "Standards, Regulations and Monitoring of Assistance" for more information on this point.)

### Competition

Some USAID-funded programs dedicate a significant portion of funding to coordination and information sharing among anti-trafficking actors. For example, in Albania, one USAID-funded project has a specific component of its program dedicated to coordination, specifically 'to promote improved coordination of trafficking prevention activities and assistance programs for victims of trafficking between civil society and government, as well as among civil society actors...to improve the quality and efficiency of prevention programs and direct assistance to victims of trafficking [and] to enhance the geographic distribution of programs and services more evenly throughout the country' (CAII, 2006, p. 4). While a mid-term

evaluation found that most of the participants felt that the coordination aspects of the project were useful (EnCompass, 2006), there has not yet been enough time to measure the ways in which improved coordination has led to improved assistance for victims, which would not have taken place without it. As well, there continue to be issues of competition amongst service providers in Albania which coordination does not seem to have eliminated (Surtees 2006). Many other countries face these issues of competition amongst service providers, perhaps a natural phenomenon when resources are scarce. Donors should be careful when designing programs so as not to encourage duplication of services and wasting valuable resources. They should also ensure that it is the victims of trafficking, the beneficiaries of the services, who are given the choice in service providers when competition exists (see subsection B-3, "Informing Victims About Services", below, for some ideas on how donors can give beneficiaries the control over how and from whom they receive services).

### **Cross-Border Coordination / Repatriation**

Currently, repatriation and cross-border coordination throughout the region tends to be handled by IOM with international donor funding. As funding declines, national governments will need to take over this function. Who will pay for repatriation, will it be voluntary, and will it be handled safely, effectively and with respect for the rights and dignity of the victims? These are critical considerations.

A project funded by USAID in ten countries of origin (most of them in SEE) is currently working to improve cross-border coordination via a formalized transnational referral mechanism. This project could play an important role in ensuring safe and respectful repatriation procedures are in place. However, it is too early to assess its impact and to extract lessons which could be applied more broadly throughout Europe and Eurasia.

# 3. Informing Victims about Services

Providing information to victims of trafficking and those at risk of being victimized (migrant workers, women in prostitution, etc.) is an important method of increasing identification and improving the provision of assistance to victims. In cases involving cross-border migration, information needs to be designed for distribution before potential victims depart from their country of origin, upon identification, before repatriation and also following repatriation.

### **Before Departure from Country of Origin**

In countries of origin, there is a critical need to provide information to potential victims of trafficking about the assistance available to them in key destination countries as well as to make them aware of hotlines in their home country. Victims of trafficking may have more avenues for escape than they are sometimes given credit for having. A study in Ukraine found that even though victims of trafficking experienced significant violence, threats of violence and restrictions of their freedom of movement, many do retain some ability to escape. In fact 36 percent of those interviewed were able to escape either on their own or with help, compared to the 21 percent who exited via police raids (Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005, p. 38). A similar study in Albania found that over 30 percent were able to leave on their own or with help (Stephens & van der Linden, 2005, p. 30). A recent study of male victims of trafficking in Ukraine and Belarus found that three quarters of assisted Belarusian men and nearly half of assisted Ukrainian men escaped on their own (Surtees, 2008a, p. 57). Similarly in Georgia, a study found that just under half the victims of trafficking who were interviewed returned to Georgia on their own (IOM, 2001, p. 36).

After escaping, trafficked persons can face continued risks and hardship which could be avoided if assistance were provided. One study found examples of victims who, after escaping on their own, failed to receive assistance and walked hundreds of miles to get home, begged for food, were exploited by strangers they met along the way, and were interrogated and arrested at the border trying to reenter their country of residence (Surtees, 2007b). Several ILO studies in the region found that although victims of trafficking had pressing needs for assistance while in the destination country, they did not seek such assistance because the vast majority were unaware that assistance was available. Those who knew that assistance might be available tended not to request it either because they were unable to contact assistance providers or were afraid of being arrested and or deported (Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005, p. 38; Stephens & van der Linden, 2005, p. 31-32; Ghinararu & van der Linden, 2004, p. 38).

As one victim stated: I knew nothing about the assistance available for trafficking victims. I didn't know whom to address in the destination country in case I needed help. I thought I could only go to the police. There I didn't have enough courage to go to the police because the [traffickers] used to say that they bought the police. They threatened me with death in case I went to the police. I was afraid (Surtees, 2007b, p. 95).

Given that so many people escape on their own, it is important that they have information about where they can turn for assistance when needed. A recent case in Mongolia illustrates the important link between the provision of information and escape from trafficking. In this case, several young women were separately trafficked to another Asian country. One had received a flyer on the train about trafficking which provided a hotline number in Mongolia. When the women realized they were never going to be able to escape on their own, one of them used a client's phone to make a call to the hotline in Mongolia. They exchanged email addresses and continued communication through email whenever the women had access through a client until a rescue could be organized. The women are now safely back home.<sup>5</sup> The efficacy of this mechanism is confirmed by other studies which show that victims often call hotlines in their own country while they are residing in a foreign country (Surtees, 2008a, p. 59).

### After Identification and Before Repatriation

In countries of destination, it is important to provide victims with information about assistance upon identification, in a language which the victim understands. Studies of victims indicate that they frequently have no experience with assistance mechanisms or are not even aware that such things exist (Surtees, 2007b). They may be fearful and distrustful. They may need time to understand what is happening to them and what is being offered to them. Providing information upon identification in writing gives victims more time to absorb and understand the information.

Studies have shown that uncertainty is a critical factor which raises fear and anxiety in victims of trafficking and that transition phases, such as at identification and repatriation, were found to be those fraught with the most uncertainty. Researchers suggest that everything possible should be done to 'replace uncertainty with structure and predictability' (Bjerkan & Dyrlid, 2005, p. 125). From Bjerkan & Dyrlid, 2005:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> From the author's personal experience as manager of a counter-trafficking program in Mongolia.

The NGO presented her with a list of services that was available to her while she was waiting for repatriation, and she also received information about what services would be available to her after her return to Moldova. Kacusa said it was important for her to receive this kind of information and that it made her feel more confident (p. 137).

### Good Practice: Informing Victims

Because language barriers can lead to misunderstandings and law enforcers and assistance providers do not always have interpreters available, police in one European country are using iPods to assist in communicating with victims during raids and investigations. The iPods are preloaded with information about assistance in several languages (UN GIFT Conference, Vienna 2008).

A finding from several studies is that NGOs providing assistance in destination countries do not always know about the assistance that is available in countries of origin, to which those whom they are assisting will return. If they had more information about these programs, they could provide better information to victims about what to expect when they return home. Several studies have recommended study tours and other methods of increasing communication between colleagues in countries of origin and destination (Rosenberg, 2006; Bjerkan & Dyrlid, 2005). Simple, low cost methods should also be employed whenever possible. Email or even Voice Over Internet Protocol communication (i.e., Skype) between the victim and service providers in the country to which they will be returning is an effective way to initiate contact, to lessen anxiety and to ensure continuity of services for the victim.

### Upon Return to Country of Origin

Many victims of trafficking come to the attention of authorities as irregular migrants and are never identified as victims of trafficking. In the Ukrainian study referred to on the previous page, of the 21 percent of interviewed victims of trafficking who were freed during police raids, only six percent were identified as victims of trafficking and referred for assistance.

The rest were arrested and deported (Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005). In the Albanian study, approximately 50 percent of the victims of trafficking they interviewed exited via police raid and of these only 5.6 percent were referred for assistance. The others were arrested and deported (Stephens & van der Linden, 2005, p. 30).

Given the number of victims of trafficking who are deported without being identified it is critical to set up mechanisms for

### Good Practice: Giving Victims Choice among Service Providers

The U.S. Government provides an example of good practice in this regard, providing all certified victims of trafficking with a list of organizations providing assistance throughout the United States, giving the victim the choice of where and from whom to receive services (DOJ 2007: 2).

identifying victims upon repatriation and providing them with information about assistance. Many will not admit details of their experience when they are interviewed at the border by police. However, alternative methods can be used. Information about assistance can be provided in writing so that victims can contact service providers at a later date. As well, some countries are experimenting with having social workers present at the border during interviews to see if this improves identification.<sup>6</sup> While the impact of such interventions is not yet known, expanding methodologies to increase identification is critical.

### Competition

Competition amongst service providers can also lead to victims not receiving the full range of services available to them (Brunovskis & Surtees 2007: 79). In most countries victims are not given choices about the range of assistance and assistance providers available to them. They are, rather, referred to one organization and not informed about alternatives.

Donors have an opportunity to take the lead on providing full and open information to victims of trafficking by ensuring that the informational materials they fund use language which does not alienate potential victims (by focusing on exploitation and migration, perhaps, rather than trafficking, victimization or prostitution; by ensuring that the information is distributed in ways to expand its reach; and by ensuring that the information provided includes the widest range of assistance available and not the assistance of only one service provider).

### 4. Shelters

Most of the shelters for victims of trafficking operating in the E&E region were established by and continue to operate with international donor funding. In places where such funding has not been forthcoming there is often a reported lack of shelters available, as in Russia, for example (Tiurukanova, 2006). Sadly, in many countries of this region, where many donors have provided funding for anti-trafficking efforts, there is sometimes a reported excess of shelter capacity, competition between shelter providers, and shelters lying empty (Rosenberg, 2006; Watson, 2005b, p. 16; USAID, 2007, p.8).

Shelters are a critical part of a comprehensive package of services for victims of trafficking. Long-term accommodation or shelter provides a necessary component to victim recovery – a safe, affordable place to live – especially for victims without family support. Most long-term shelters are located in places where victims are able to find employment or attend vocational training while receiving services (USAID, 2007, p. 9). Temporary shelter can also be important during different phases of post trafficking life, for example, prior to repatriation and just before returning to one's family or establishing an independent life. But there could also be other times when shelter is needed – for example, during the trial if the trial is taking place in a city other than where the victim is currently a resident (Winrock, 2004a, p. 34).

Therefore it is critical to provide shelter services in a flexible way, which can meet the needs of victims while being cost effective and sustainable. Much has been written about shelters, about the positive and negative aspects of services provided in shelters, about their rules and regulations, and about services provided within them. It is not possible in this report to go into such detail. The author recommends that service providers refer to the many useful guidebooks and research reports on the subject. A few of the many that are available include:

- The IOM Handbook on Direct Assistance for Victims of Trafficking (IOM, 2007d),
- Anti-Slavery International's *Protocol for Identification and Assistance to Trafficked Persons and Training Kit* (2005),
- UNICEF's Guidelines for the Protection of Child Victims of Trafficking (2006),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> From the author's personal experience as manager of counter-trafficking programs in Albania.

- ILO's *Psycho-Social Rehabilitation of Children Withdrawn from Trafficking and Other Worst Forms of Child Labour* (2007), and
- Listening to Victims, by Rebecca Surtees (2007).

Donors should be familiar with some of the problems noted in these reports and should ensure that monitoring systems are in place to prevent violations of victims' rights occurring within the assistance framework (see sub-section B-10, "Standards, Regulations and Monitoring of Assistance" for more on this point).

# 5. Sustainability of Services

Providing services for victims of trafficking is costly, and shelter services are arguably the single most expensive aspect of victim services. With declining donor funding, service providers need to both lower costs and find creative local ways to fund services.

### **Lowering Costs**

In some countries, as the number of identified victims in need of shelter services has declined dramatically (usually due to reductions in the number of identified victims<sup>7</sup>), there is an excess of shelter capacity, with beautiful, costly shelters lying empty more often than not (Rosenberg, 2006). Given the vast need for a wide variety of social services throughout the region, this is a shocking waste of resources, and makes shelter services that much less sustainable over the long run. Closing shelters, remobilizing them for other populations, or finding other ways to reduce costs is critical.

Care must be taken, however when cutting costs so that services do not suffer as a result. Often staff is the first resource to be cut, and yet they are the most critical asset of any shelter. Overburdened staff are not effective. Not only can this result in emotional burn-out of the staff and neglect of the residents, but it could also result in poor decision-making, putting victims and staff at risk. Bjerkan & Dyrlid (2004) provide an example of an overburdened staff member who was on duty alone at night when one resident fell ill at the same time as a new resident, who had been physically assaulted, arrived and the remaining residents had wanted to discuss something of importance with her (p. 130). Obviously she could not handle all three situations simultaneously by herself. Other studies report victims describing shelter staff as insensitive or neglectful, rather than empowering and caring, possibly a result of their being burned-out and overburdened (Surtees, 2007b).

Donors should be careful about how funding is provided for shelters. If care is not taken, the funding mechanism itself can contribute to a reduction in the quality of services. In Bosnia, a system of funding shelters on a per person per night basis was instituted. While this ensured that expenses were limited, it also meant that when the population of residents at the shelter was low, shelters did not have enough funding to pay for even basic costs (rent, utilities, staff, etc.). As a result some shelters operated without full-time, properly qualified personnel (Rosenberg 2006). This type of funding mechanism also provides an incentive for keeping victims in shelters rather than empowering them to transition to independence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Such reductions may be due to a reduction in human trafficking per se, but could equally be due to reduced efforts to identify victims, such as conducting fewer brothel raids or paying less attention to citizens returning home – especially those returning via deportation or other irregular means.

### Funding

There are three basic ways to make services sustainable: funding by state and local government, private donations and sponsorship, and social businesses. As donor funding is declining and local economies are growing, these options are only recently being explored. More research into these options is needed to better understand the range of creative and effective solutions available.

### Funding by State and Local Government

There are many examples in the region of state and local government contributing, to varying degrees, to the establishment or operation of shelters and/or assistance programs. These include direct financial contributions for NGO service providers in Bosnia, Croatia, Georgia, Kosovo, Montenegro, Romania, Russia and Turkey; state operated shelters in Albania, Bulgaria, and Romania; donations of shelter space in Georgia, Kyrgyzstan, Macedonia, and Ukraine; the provision of security for shelters in Albania, Macedonia, and Montenegro; and other in-kind contributions in Kazakhstan and Ukraine (DOS, 2007; Rosenberg, 2006).

### Funding by Private Donations & Sponsorship

In other parts of the world, corporate donors and donations from private citizens are used to fund social services. However, this is a fairly new concept in the E&E region, and while many of the documents reviewed for this report referred to the need to explore private donations and sponsorship as a way of funding services, no concrete examples could be found where this had successfully been accomplished. This is an area for further research.

### Funding by Social Businesses

Some organizations run businesses whose profits are used to fund social services (USAID, 2007, p. 25; CRS, 2007; Rosenberg, 2006; WL, 2003). These businesses are known as "social businesses." Examples were noted in several countries, such as Bosnia, Kosovo, and Romania, but detailed information about these businesses and their long-term success could not be found. This is an area to explore for further research. Such research should examine the successes and difficulties faced in launching and operating such businesses, their impact on sustainability of services, as well as how the beneficiaries of the services participate in the businesses.

# 6. Community-Based Assistance

Many assistance programs in the region have one or more shelters as their core, usually located in large cities and/or border areas. All assistance provided revolves around the shelter, with the end result that it may be difficult if not impossible to obtain other services if a victim is not residing at the shelter.

However, victims may wish to settle in a wide variety of locations in the country – from urban centers to small villages. Some may wish to return to their family home which could be far from a shelter. Currently, few assistance programs meet the needs of those who do not live in or near shelters. There may be a host of reasons why staying at the shelter is not a viable or effective option for some victims of trafficking. Rules of the shelter may restrict them from working or taking their children to school, they may wish to return to their family or to live in a different city, etc. Long distances or expensive travel may preclude such victims from receiving assistance (Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007, p. 91; Surtees, 2005, p. 16). Recent studies have shown that forced shelter stays can also lead victims to decline other forms of assistance (Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007, p. 31).

There have been some attempts in the region to address these short-comings. While little information is available on the specific shelter models or their impact so far, a few will be mentioned here as examples:

- In Bosnia, one NGO has a mobile clinic which provides follow-up care to victims and their families where they reside. The NGO encourages the staff from the local center for social work to join them in order to encourage a relationship between the family and the local social workers (Rosenberg, 2006, p. 8).
- In both Serbia and Albania, the assistance framework offers an alternative to traditional emergency shelter-style accommodation through shared, subsidized apartments (IOM, 2005b, p. 10 and the author's personal experience in Albania). Living in shared, subsidized apartments with more independence than in a traditional shelter, is an important step towards a more independent life. These models, while still in urban centers, may also be appropriate for implementation in more distant locations in the country.
- In Romania, NGOs and IOs providing repatriation and shelter-based reintegration services refer victims to NGOs in their community for longer term assistance or to provide assistance to victims wishing to return home immediately. These NGOs strive to maintain regular contact with victims for up to 12 months, providing not only services, but an opportunity to monitor the impact of programs and to prevent re-trafficking. Obviously, not all victims desire this and, for a variety of reasons, may cut off contact with service providers (Surtees, 2005, p. 486). A similar model is in effect in Serbia for victims who wish to return to their home communities (IOM, 2005a, p.10; IOM, 2005b, p. 8).
- In 2006 in Albania, regional anti-trafficking committees were established in all 12 districts of the country. One responsibility of these committees is to improve the identification and referral for assistance of victims of trafficking at the local level. One year after their establishment an assessment of the committees found that they were not working effectively. This was thought to be due to a lack of financial and human resources, a need for training and capacity building and better coordination amongst both governmental and non-governmental stakeholders (CAII, 2007b, pp. 21-32). However, one year is not much time to be able to assess the full impact of such an initiative. Bulgaria also has local commissions (Fritz, 2006, p. 11). Such initiatives should be evaluated in the future to assess their impact on the identification and referral for assistance of victims of trafficking, as well as the possible impact on reducing the stigmatization associated with victims' integration into local communities.

### **State Social Services**

In most countries of the region, the state has social service centers located throughout the country, which are tasked to assist vulnerable communities. These offices are responsible for registering vulnerable groups, handling disbursements of social assistance, counseling on domestic violence issues, providing child protection services and the like. However, victims of trafficking are not always included in the list of eligible persons. As well, the staff is not usually trained to provide assistance to victims of trafficking. In Russia, one report notes a lack of assistance structures for victims of trafficking, but indicates the growing network of state-sponsored crisis centers for other vulnerable groups, including one for men (Tiurukanova, 2006, p. 96).

These resources could be better engaged and staff could be trained to provide assistance to VOTs (Rosenberg, 2006, p. 17; Chemonics, 2005, p. 17). Donors can play an important role in building the capacity of the State's social service system to address the needs of victims of trafficking.

### Good Practice: Build Capacity of and Engage the State Social Service System

A recent effort in Albania through UNICEF and USAID-funded programs to engage the state's social service system in the provision of assistance to child victims of trafficking through child protection units has demonstrated success (CAII, 2007b).

# 7. Income Generation Opportunities

Low income has been repeatedly reported to be a push factor which increases vulnerability to the false promises of traffickers. Studies of migrants throughout this region show that most decide to migrate in order to earn a better income (Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005; Stephens & van der Linden, 2005; Ghinararu & van der Linden, 2004; Michailov, et al., 2005; Winrock, 2004c). After their escape from trafficking, they are usually still in need of earning a living – either for themselves or to support their families. Assistance programs which do not address this need for income generation are not likely to succeed. One study of victims who declined assistance found that the need to earn income was a factor in some women deciding not to participate in assistance programs because participation impeded their ability to work (Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007).

Providing income generating opportunities for victims of trafficking is a critical part of any recovery program. Income generating opportunities can begin even while victims reside in shelters and need not wait for them to move into alternative accommodation. Such programs should also be made available to victims who do not reside in shelters. Income generation programs often include entrepreneurial programs, employment programs, and cooperative businesses. Because donor funding is often used to support such programs, a brief analysis of the impact of each follows.

### **Entrepreneurial Programs**

Entrepreneurial programs designed to encourage VOTs or their families<sup>8</sup> to open their own businesses need to be targeted to appropriate victim populations. Those that were originally targeted to young women exploited in prostitution met with limited success. While VOTs expressed interest in the programs and enjoyed the training courses, they did not tend to successfully open their own businesses. The program implementers felt that the VOTs were still in recovery and not able to concentrate their energies on a new business (IREX, 2003b).

In Ukraine, there has been recent success in applying the entrepreneurial model to reintegration assistance programs. Of the 119 VOTs who took the entrepreneurship course offered as a first step in participating in the entrepreneurship program, 57 opened small

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Income generating programs are not only relevant for victims of trafficking, but for the families of victims too, especially the families of child victims of trafficking in order to increase the total family income thereby decreasing the reliance on income from the children.

businesses (a total of 45 businesses, as some joined together to open businesses).<sup>9</sup> Of these 45 businesses, 91 percent were still in operation one to two years after starting, 145 jobs were created and the assets of the businesses had tripled. Interviews with the VOTs indicate that the business is the main source of income for the family, with the average VOT entrepreneur earning UAH 2,597, significantly higher than the average wage in Ukraine in mid-2007 of UAH 1,368 (IOM, 2007c). This demonstrates that it is possible to successfully apply micro-enterprise development programs for VOT reintegration.

It is important however, to examine more closely the success of this program, including an analysis of the package of services provided, as well as the process by which participants are selected. It is worth noting that 119 VOTs is a very small percentage of the VOTs assisted in Ukraine (from 2000 – 2007, IOM assisted 3,835 VOTs {IOM, 2007b}). The socio-demographic profile of the beneficiaries participating in the entrepreneurship program may be one reason for its success. A significant portion of identified VOTs in Ukraine are VOTs for labor exploitation. As such, this population is older, both male and female, and tend to have children and spouses to support. As well, they may arguably have suffered less psychological trauma from the trafficking experience. In fact, the successful entrepreneurs from this entrepreneurship program are 61 percent female, 39 percent male, and tend to be older, with 44 percent being between 25 and 35 and 46 percent over 35. Only 11 percent are 25 or under. Most, 72 percent, have children and 65 percent are married. Furthermore, 82 percent have completed higher education or technical education (IOM, 2007c). It is not inconceivable that this older, more stable demographic is a better target for entrepreneurship programming.

In addition to examining the target population, it is also worth noting the project design. In this successful model from Ukraine, the administrators of the program were not simply given funds to distribute and the beneficiaries in this program were not just given a grant. A training manual was developed to ensure that the entrepreneurship training was tailored specifically to the needs of victims of trafficking. Trainers from a few select NGOs with relevant experience were trained to use the specially designed training manual. These NGOs then trained the VOTs who prepared business plans. Only the most viable business plans were then selected for funding (IOM, 2007c).

Before funding entrepreneurship programs, donors should examine what types of support for microbusiness is already available in the country and find ways to link former victims of trafficking to these services rather than funding duplicative ones. In Albania for example, service providers are assisting those victims who have an interest in and aptitude for starting their own business to apply to state-supported and privately-managed micro-credit programs.<sup>10</sup>

### **Employment Programs**

As noted earlier, the desire or need to earn income is often what led to victims becoming vulnerable to being trafficked and exploited in the first place. After their escape from trafficking, their need for income is usually still paramount. Finding safe and gainful employment for VOTs is an important part of any assistance program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The report from this program shows that those VOTs who participated in the training program but whose business plans were not funded, all still found gainful employment (IOM 2007c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Interview with staff and beneficiary from Different and Equal NGO, Tirana, Albania (May 2008).

Implementing organizations in many countries of the region have extensive employment programs which include training to raise job-seeking skills, vocational training, internships, internship stipends, and job placement services. Some track success according to the number of beneficiaries who find employment, but most do not track long-term maintenance of employment or average earnings. Implementing agencies in Albania found that victims of trafficking require significant job placement assistance. It is not enough to provide only vocational training. Victims assisted in Albania required one-on-one assistance in identifying and applying for jobs, mentoring during the first several months of the job, as well as mediation with employers. Even with this assistance it was common for most victims to quit or be let go from several jobs before finding long-term employment.<sup>11</sup>

As well, some programs focus both on reintegration for VOTs and prevention of TIP, and do not distinguish employment issues for former victims of trafficking and the other clients they serve (those who are considered vulnerable to becoming VOTs). Based on an assessment of trafficking prevention programs, employment programs designed for preventing trafficking often have high post-program employment rates (Rosenberg, 2004, p. 17). Employment rates vary, but a program in Belarus serving both a reintegration and a prevention function, at mid-project had a post-internship employment rate of 71 percent (IOM, 2008, p. 4; Winrock, 2007). How well these same programs work for victims of trafficking is less well documented and for dual-use programs, it is not clear from the available statistics if employment rates are different for former victims as compared to the at-risk populations that are being served.

One study noted that employment programs need to be designed carefully because in many cases VOTs were trained in skills that did not lead to viable income generation once victims returned to their rural villages (e.g., hair dressers) or were in fields where the VOTs were in direct competition for jobs with much

### Good Practice: Use of State Employment Agencies

Many countries of the region have state employment agencies with offices around the country which provide not only job placement services but also free or subsidized vocational training. Donors should encourage programs which develop the use of these centers for assisting former victims of trafficking as a sustainable resource when donor funding ends.

more highly educated peers (e.g., computer training or book keeping – where victims lack the formal education of those against whom they will compete; USAID, 2007, p. 18).

Better analysis of the impact of employment programs is needed. This includes keeping disaggregated impact data in order to assess how employment programs can be best designed to meet the needs of former victims of trafficking. Their needs may be quite different from the employment assistance needed for prevention of TIP by groups considered vulnerable to trafficking, but who have not been trafficked. Donor funding is needed to support such programs as well as to encourage the use and development of state employment agencies to support former victims of trafficking in finding employment.

### **Cooperative Businesses**

Some assistance providers have also started businesses that are run by former victims of trafficking and provide income generating opportunities for them (this is in contrast to social businesses designed to fund the shelter or assistance services themselves). In Albania, for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> From the author's personal experience as manager of counter trafficking programs in Albania.

example, victims residing in the local shelter have been involved in making handicrafts for sale at an annual craft fair, and more recently in providing catering services to the international and NGO community for meetings and events. All of the income that is generated goes directly to the former victims of trafficking who participate.<sup>12</sup>

# 8. Medical Services

To date, in many countries of the region, medical services are provided by international donors. This is obviously not sustainable and does not, even in the short-term, provide sufficient assistance to victims with chronic medical problems, when the services they receive are from a project which may end in a year or two. However, some countries are exploring or working on having the state take over the provision of medical services, often by enrolling victims of trafficking in state-supported health insurance schemes or through the provision of free services at public hospitals (DOS, 2007). Most States in this region have schemes for providing free medical services to vulnerable or indigent populations. Donors should continue to encourage States to include former victims of trafficking in these schemes.

# 9. Capacity Building

Training and study tours for staff providing direct assistance to victims has been a key component of several trafficking projects in the region and has included such topics as stress management and burn-out, functioning of referral systems, job development skills, entrepreneurship training, legal assistance to VOTs, and mental health assistance to trafficked persons, among others (IOM, 2005a, p. 11; IOM, 2005c, p. 17; IOM, 2006a, p. 6-8; IOM, 2007a, p. 3-5). While a systematic assessment of the impact of these training programs and study tours could not be found, there were some illustrative examples of such impact. For example, in Macedonia, study visits to countries in the region were credited with directly assisting in the development of standard operating procedures for the first shelter for national victims in the country (Moens, 2007).

Even with a strong focus on training in many programs, a lack of professional training for staff providing assistance to victims has been noted in the region (Somach & Surtees, 2005). In Central Asia, NGO staff report feeling that they do not have the necessary skills to handle the severe trauma experienced by some of their clients (Kelly 2005: 85). A lack of experience and training is especially true in regard to State social service providers in many countries, where staff functions tend to be administrative and staff do not have specialized training in issues of violence or trafficking (Chemonics, 2005, p. 15, 21; Tiurukanova, 2006, p. 96). Mentoring between State social service providers and NGOs with more experience can be a productive way of building capacity and increasing coordination.

In Albania an international NGO has trained the staff of newly established municipal child protection units to identify and assist child victims of trafficking and those at risk of trafficking. The social workers work side by side with the international NGOs' experienced staff, providing on-the-job training. As a result, the staff of these child protection units have since been integral in identifying and assisting child victims of trafficking (totaling 28 in the first year of the program) as well as those at risk of being trafficked (totaling 150 in the first year of the program). Success seems to be continuing, with a combined total of 95 children

<sup>12</sup> Ibid.

at risk of trafficking or suspected of being victims of trafficking being identified in the first three quarters of the second project year (TdH, 2007; TdH, 2008).

Many of the donor-funded training activities were, unfortunately, one-off interventions and were not designed to be sustainable. Integrating such training into existing training and education mechanisms, such as schools of social work or in-service training programs takes more effort up front, but makes the training self-sustaining in the long run. Future activities should be designed with sustainability in mind.

# 10. Standards, Regulations, and Monitoring of Assistance

While the types of services offered throughout the region tends to be consistent, studies have shown that not all services are of equal quality. Many studies point to vast differences in the quality of services provided by different service providers and to poor treatment of victims by some providers. Whole studies have been devoted to the potential negative impact of interventions designed to provide assistance and protection (c.f. GAATW, 2007). A lack of standards and protocols for assistance has been noted throughout the region (Surtees, 2005, p. 46; Rosenberg, 2006, p. 16, 20). Having established standards is a best practice noted in some studies (USAID, 2007). Yet, Albania is the only country in the region which the author could find had established standards of care for the treatment of victims of trafficking<sup>13</sup> (Council of Ministers, 2007). Standards ensure the provision of quality assistance for all and provide criteria against which services can be monitored and evaluated.

### Good Practice: Development of Standards, Licensing Procedures, and Inspections

The Albanian Government recently finalized the development of standards of assistance for victims of trafficking. All providers of assistance in the country must be licensed by the State to provide such assistance and the state inspectors will ensure adherence to the standards. While still in its early stages, this is a development worth following for replication elsewhere in the region.

Monitoring of assistance is critical for ensuring that assistance provided to victims is safe and effective, and does not in fact harm victims rather than assist them. In many countries of the region, services are provided by NGOs and are not monitored or even licensed by the state. As a result, the NGOs are not accountable to anyone and there are no assurances of the quality of their work. Similarly, services provided by the State and through referral mechanisms under State control, are rarely monitored. A lack of regulation of assistance mechanisms can lead to mistreatment of victims of trafficking. It is important therefore to set up monitoring as well as complaint mechanisms for victim protection programs (Rosenberg, 2006; Surtees, 2007b; Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007).

The importance of monitoring is noted in a study of shelter-based services in Bosnia:

Monitoring is essential to make sure that all of the agencies and organizations involved are undertaking their roles effectively and to an acceptable standard of care. Monitoring should include ensuring that staff have the necessary

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Note however, that some countries have established standards for social services generally or for residential facilities, especially those housing children, but not specifically for those catering to victims of trafficking.

professional background and level of experience and conducting examinations of individual cases to ensure that the individuals received appropriate and timely medical care, psycho-social assistance, legal assistance, documentation, or repatriation. Monitoring can also assess whether State actors are implementing their roles appropriately and effectively. The monitoring team can also assess whether the referral mechanisms in place are working or need to be revised (Rosenberg, 2006, p. 18).

Donor funding would be well put toward the development of standards for assistance as well as on monitoring mechanisms and regulatory frameworks for ensuring standards are adhered to. Donors can also make sure that programs they fund include both internal and external monitoring and evaluation mechanisms.

#### Good Practice: Internal Monitoring of Services

In Georgia, USAID's implementing partner developed questionnaires to be filled out by shelter and service recipients to determine how services were being provided and how these services met the needs and expectations of the recipients. They followed these up with interviews and site visits (GYLA 2007a: 6).

# C. Legal Proceedings as They Relate to Victims

Threats against victims who choose to cooperate with law enforcement and testify against traffickers are real and the benefits of testifying have so far been few. Programs to improve witness protection and increase the compensation paid to victims would go a long way in securing victims' voluntary cooperation, resulting in better reporting and conviction rates.

# 1. Witness Protection

Many countries in the region have provisions in law for providing witness protection. These laws include a variety of interventions from physical protection to alternative methods of testifying to relocation and changes in identity. Because these provisions are mostly new, the mechanisms as well as the funding for implementation are lacking (Limanowska, 2007, p. 71; Snajdrova & Hancilova, 2007, p. 22; Tiurukanova, 2006, p. 95). Donor funding could be used to reform legislation where necessary and improve implementation of the laws.

# Reducing the Negative Impacts of Testifying on Victims

Participation in trials can be very demanding and can have severe negative impacts on victims. Trials tend to be very lengthy, often dragging on for years, while the victim remains in "protective custody," restricted to life in a shelter and unable to begin the transition to normalcy. As well, victims are often forced to confront their trafficker, both formally in the courtroom and often informally and with fewer protections, in the courthouse waiting to be called for testimony. Victims are required to frequently retell the story of what happened to them, re-traumatizing them. Trials in many countries are also open to the public and the media, putting the victims at risk of being exposed publicly (see below).

Some efforts have been made to try to reduce the negative impacts of testifying. For example, in many countries, alternative mechanisms for testifying are available by law. In Serbia, this has been put to use effectively – see text box. In Macedonia, this mechanism was also successfully used in one case, whereby the victim-witness gave video testimony from a courthouse in her country of residence. The video was set up in the courtroom in Macedonia in such a way as the defendant and the public could only hear her testimony while the other principals could see it as well (Velkoska, 2005, p. 41).

### Good Practice: Alternative Mechanisms for Testifying

In Serbia, the testimony of two foreign victims of trafficking was filmed prior to their repatriation, negating their need to stay in Serbia until the trial was complete and allowing them to return home sooner. This did not seem to negatively effect the trial. The suspects were found guilty and sentenced to prison terms ranging from three to eight years and their property confiscated (IOM 2005a, 8; IOM 2005d: 3).

In some countries of the region, victims are also protected by law from confronting the trafficker in the court building before the trial by the provision of a separate room to hold the victim-witness prior to testifying. Sadly, the physical space of the courtrooms and buildings do not always allow for proper implementation of the law (Velkoska, 2005, p. 44). Similarly, in some countries of the region, there are now provisions in law that allow the judge to exclude the public from the trial. In Macedonia, this has in some cases been successfully applied, but in others the request for a closed trial was denied or such a trial was never requested (Velkoska, 2005, p. 28).

Problems with implementation of such laws to protect victim-witnesses during court proceedings remain the case in many countries in this region. The laws have been modified to allow for such alternative ways of testifying and protecting the victim-witnesses, but the mechanisms are used in very few cases. Encouraging further use of such mechanisms is still needed.

#### **Protection of Identity**

The United Nations Protocol requires that States take measures to protect the identity of TIP victims. Yet, in many countries in the

#### UN Protocol - Article 6 Assistance to and protection of victims of trafficking in persons

"1. In appropriate cases and to the extent possible under its domestic law, each State Party shall protect the privacy and identity of victims of trafficking in persons, including, inter alia, by making legal proceedings relating to such trafficking confidential."

E&E region there is no law to protect victims from having their identity exposed in the media. Throughout the region there are reports of victims' names, addresses and photos being published by the media (Kelly, 2005, p. 83; IOM, 2006c, p. 3; GYLA, 2007b, p. 13). Revealing victims' identities publicly can have many negative consequences, from increasing their shame and making it more difficult to reintegrate into society to putting victims (as well as their family and associates) at risk from their traffickers, and can result in victims refusing to further cooperate with law enforcement or to access assistance services.

Several countries have provided training to journalists, often to improve or increase their reporting on trafficking and to raise public awareness of the issue. In some countries, this has

also included a component on the importance of protecting victim identity – see the Kosovo good practice text box below. In addition to such training, it is advisable to enact legislation which protects the identity of victims of crime, especially trafficking, as well as development of a code of conduct for journalists and media outlets.

#### Good Practice: Training Media to Protect Victim Identity

In Kosovo, training for journalists included a focus on the negative consequences to victims from being identified in the media. After the training, many of the journalist participants indicated in the evaluation that they would not publish identifying information about victims. They appeared to be true to their commitment as an assessment of trafficking in the media found that in the five weeks following the training not one story of trafficking in the media included photographs or identifying information (CRS 2007: 5).

### Amnesty for Crimes Committed While Trafficked

Some anti-trafficking actors in the region believe that a lack of amnesty for victims who are charged for crimes which they committed while they were trafficked prevents victims from coming forward to testify (Winrock, 2004a, p. 29; Kelly, 2005, p. 88). However in most, albeit not all, countries of this region, victims are given amnesty for crimes committed while they were trafficked (DOS, 2007). In countries where this is not yet the case, efforts should be made to insert such an exclusion into the law.

In other countries it is considered a crime for a witness not to testify, thereby requiring by law that victims of trafficking cooperate with law enforcement and testify against their traffickers. This is the case in Russia (Tiurukanova, 2006, p. 94) and in Albania, where victims have been arrested for revoking their complaint of trafficking and refusing to further cooperate – even when this was done because of credible threats from the traffickers. This same law has been used to pressure caregivers to give law enforcement information provided to them by victims under a promise of confidentiality.<sup>14</sup>

#### **Physical Protection**

Victims of trafficking, their families and those supporting them are often under threat by traffickers, more so when the victim has agreed to

#### UN Protocol - Article 6

# Assistance to and protection of victims of trafficking in persons

"5. Each State Party shall endeavour to provide for the physical safety of victims of trafficking in persons while they are within its territory."

cooperate with law enforcement. There are several ways in which victims, their families and support persons can be physically protected. These include:

- Police escort to and from the police station, court, etc., for the victim, his/her family and support persons.
- Provision of security at victim's place of residence, as well as that of his/her family and support persons.
- Relocation of victim (and family, when necessary and desired).
- New identification for victim (and family, when necessary and desired).

<sup>14</sup> Ibid.

In Macedonia, in one case, a victim, her family, and the NGO staff supporting her were provided with limited protection in the form of escort to and from the court and for other meetings (OG/LS, 2007). Victims have also been provided with protection while in the court itself. However, in one case, the defendant's attorney successfully argued that the security personnel provided for the victim-witness should not be allowed in the courtroom as they could influence the victim. Without security, the victim felt much less safe testifying against the traffickers (Velkoska, 2005, p. 28).

### **Relocation and Change of Identity**

There have been a number of cases in the region in which victims of trafficking have been relocated to third countries as a result of credible threats both in the country of destination and origin. However, these are handled mostly *ad hoc*. In Albania, the process was originally handled by a coordinating group of international organizations. However, when a witness protection law entered into force, the Albanian Government was to have taken over. Since that time, there have been no successful third country relocations, although international organizations are still seeking such solutions for some victims.<sup>15</sup> In Bosnia, one relocation was initiated by the Prosecutor, but with the assistance of an international organization. The traffickers in this case were convicted and a follow-up study of the relocated victim-witnesses demonstrated that the relocation did result in a durable solution (Limanowska, 2007, p.71).

Developing systematic approaches for relocations is important. Bilateral agreements need to be developed which will allow for international relocations, since many countries of the region are too small to make a change of identity feasible.

# 2. Compensation

A victim's right to legal avenues to pursue compensation is provided by international law. In many countries of the region there are several legal mechanisms through which victims can

claim compensation for lost wages as well as pain and suffering: through the criminal proceedings, through the civil courts, through victim

compensation funds, and

UN Protocol - Article 6 Assistance to and protection of victims of trafficking in persons

"6. Each State Party shall ensure that its domestic legal system contains measures that offer victims of trafficking in persons the possibility of obtaining compensation for damage suffered."

through administrative procedures and mediated settlements. However, the number of compensation claims made and awarded is very small compared to the number of victims (even just counting those who are identified, and not including the many that are never identified as trafficked). As well, while in many countries of the region States have the legal possibility to seize trafficker's assets to pay such claims, ensuring enforcement and payment of claims is fraught with difficulties (Thompson & Jernow, 2008).

#### **Compensation through Criminal Proceedings**

In some countries, courts can award restitution as part of a criminal case. In this scenario, the burden of gathering and presenting evidence is removed from the victim. However, in order for such awards to be made, there has to be a successful criminal case, of which there are very few. Also, in some countries, restitution may only be provided for material damages and may not cover non-material damages, thus lowering the awards. Prosecutors may also be

```
15 Ibid.
```

reluctant to attach such compensation claims to their criminal cases as it may make the victim appear to be a less reliable witness, one who has a financial motive for testifying. In the United States, procedures have been established that get around this argument by making it obligatory for the prosecutor to make a restitution claim in trafficking cases as well as in cases of other violent crimes (Thompson & Jernow, 2008).

#### **Compensation through Civil Claims**

Civil claims for compensation can be made through criminal or civil proceedings, depending on the laws of the country. When appended to criminal proceedings, the advantage is that the prosecutor takes on responsibility for gathering and presenting the evidence, so that the burden is not on the victim. Some of the problems with these cases are that; 1) judges may see the civil claim as secondary to the criminal case and may not give it proper consideration, and 2) the civil claim is contingent upon a criminal conviction. There are many reasons why a criminal case may be dropped or the defendant acquitted, which are not related to the defendant's guilt or innocence. This would result in the victim's compensation claim also being dropped (Thompson & Jernow, 2008).

Civil claims through civil proceedings are generally allowable in this region, but are used infrequently in trafficking cases. The full burden of gathering and presenting evidence is on the victim. The process can be very time-consuming, expensive and complicated and few cases have actually resulted in victims receiving compensation (Chemonics, 2005, p. 9, 19; Velkoska, 2005, p. 49; Apap & Medved, 2003; Thompson & Jernow, 2008).

#### **Compensation through Administrative Procedures / Mediated Settlements**

Because of the difficulty in claiming and receiving compensation, alternatives to criminal or civil suits have also been utilized. Pursuing compensation through labor law or other administrative procedures is one mechanism available in some countries. Often such procedures may be easier to pursue than through the criminal or civil courts. They may also be more palatable options for victims who do not see themselves as victims of trafficking or do not wish to pursue criminal sanctions, but who would be interested in seeking claims for lost wages or other damages. In countries where the labor inspectorate is strong and has sufficient resources and power, they can be very effective in pursuing compensation (see text box for examples from the United States). However, such options may not be available for all victims of trafficking. Labor law procedures may not be available if the work in which the victim was engaged was illegal (such as prostitution or begging), or if the workers are irregular migrants (Thompson & Jernow, 2008).

#### Good Practice: Use of Administrative Procedures

The US Dept of Labor (USDOL) and the US Equal Opportunities Commission (EEOC) have been very successful in obtaining compensation in labor exploitation and trafficking cases. For example, in 2004, USDOL negotiated a settlement of US\$1.9 million for 775 employees of a janitorial services company. In a landmark case in American Samoa, USDOL obtained back wages of US\$367,000 and fined the company US\$213,000 in penalties on behalf of 213 employees (Thompson & Jernow, 2008). EEOC obtained US\$1 million settlement in a case involving Thai workers at a steel plant. In another case EEOC obtained over 1.2 million for 52 Indian nationals working at a U.S. factory. Mediated settlements can also be effective mechanisms for obtaining compensation for victims of trafficking. In some countries, NGOs, labor unions or even government administrative bodies, can negotiate with the exploiters to pay compensation to their victims. In Russia, the Construction Workers Union has had success in pressuring employers to pay owed wages for work-related injuries in order to avoid going to court (Thompson & Jernow, 2008). While such mechanisms have been most effective in labor cases, given the difficulty in getting compensation paid through other means, methods to expand the use of mediation should be explored.

#### **Compensation through Victim Compensation Funds**

In some countries, the State provides compensation through a state compensation fund. Such schemes have the distinct advantage that the trafficker does not have to be identified or located for a claim to be made. As well, the procedures for making a claim are generally significantly less complex than pursuing a case in a court of law and problems of enforcement are avoided. Usually, however, claims paid by victim compensation funds are less than would be awarded by a court (Thompson & Jernow, 2008). Such funds are being developed in many countries of the region, but so far have been under-funded and under-utilized.

#### Good Practice: Victim Compensation Funds

The United Kingdom (UK) has a well developed victim compensation scheme, which, until recently, had provisions which made it difficult for victims of trafficking to make claims. However, in a recent case, victims of trafficking for prostitution have been awarded between 16,500 – 62,000 British pounds from the Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority, under a new interpretation of their guidelines. For the first time, the Authority will pay compensation for "false imprisonment and forced prostitution during the time of their imprisonment" (Townsend 2007).

#### **Difficulties in Pursing Compensation Claims**

Even in countries known for having a well established rule of law, and where compensation claims can be made during the course of the criminal proceedings, several studies explain some of the reasons why victims of trafficking may not pursue compensation claims: lack of information about their right to claim compensation, lack of legal support to make claims, lack of confidence in the legal system, fear of adverse consequences from the traffickers or a desire to break all ties with the trafficker (Dettmeijer-Vermeulen *et al.*, 2008, p. 128-129; Thompson & Jernow, 2008). Given the frequency with which traffickers in this region receive limited or suspended sentences (c.f. DOS, 2007), victims' fears of adverse consequences for testifying against them, let alone for suing them for compensation, are not unfounded.

Other problems in awarding compensation to victims of trafficking come from complications in calculating the basis of damages. In many countries of the region, awarding of damages for pain and suffering is a new concept, and, as such, legal practitioners may have no experience or basis for calculating such awards (Velkoska, 2005, p. 50-51; Thompson & Jernow, 2008). As well, for cases of labor exploitation there may be a clear basis in the labor laws for calculating lost wages, but calculating damages for those forced into exploitation, which does not fall within the labor laws, may be more complicated. In most of the countries

of this region, prostitution is illegal and therefore not covered under the labor laws of the country. This may impact on the ability or willingness of the court to calculate and award damages.<sup>16</sup> The U.S. has gotten around this by using a broader definition of lost income to include the "value to the defendant of the victim's services or labor," thus providing a basis for calculating lost income even in cases where the labor was illegal, and depriving the perpetrators of the illegal profits (Thompson & Jernow, 2008, p. 136).

Even when compensation is awarded, ensuring the enforcement of such claims is very difficult. Lengthy delays in criminal proceedings are commonplace in the region, giving the defendant more time to hide or transfer ownership of assets. Due to the transnational nature of many cases, the trafficker may not be within the jurisdiction of the case or the victim may have already left the country in which the claim can be made. Similarly, the trafficker may not have assets from which to pay compensation or the State may not have sufficient resources to confiscate such assets as do exist. Even in the United States, where victims have been awarded substantial claims, enforcement of these claims has been less successful, with many victims never receiving the compensation to which they are entitled (Thompson & Jernow, 2008).

### Good Practice: Victim Compensation

- Bosnia: In a recent case, the judge ordered seizure of the trafficker's apartment and payment of compensation to the victim in the amount of \$62,500 (interview with the State Coordinator's office).
- In Tajikistan a judge awarded a victim of trafficking ownership of an apartment owned by the trafficker (Kelly, 2005, p. 83).
- In Macedonia, as of September 2005, there had been two successful compensation claims, with 98,023 denars (approximately US\$2,500) being awarded for material damages (Velkoska, 2005, p. 51-52).
- In Ukraine, compensation of UAH 20,000 (3,000 Euro or approximately US\$ 4,500) was awarded to two victims of trafficking (Thompson & Jernow, 2008, p. 105).

# Why Compensation is Important

Awarding compensation to victims is critical. Not only will the possibility of receiving compensation be an incentive for victims to testify against traffickers, but it also eases their reintegration, empowers the victim, and relieves the State of some of the cost of reintegration as the victim will have access to funds to assist in his/her own recovery, paying for further education, starting a small business, etc. It is important that these mechanisms be in place and be further supported. There have been a few notable cases in the region where victims have been awarded some form of compensation. (See the text box for some examples.) While these awards are small, they are a start and should be encouraged. In order to further compensation for victims of trafficking, a range of interventions should be supported, such as:

• Establishing mechanisms for pursing claims which minimize the burden on victims of trafficking;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> In Ukraine, some courts have denied or lowered compensation claims because the victim's recruitment into prostitution had been voluntary.

- Making pursuit of compensation obligatory by prosecutors so that a victim's credibility as a witness is not compromised by requesting compensation;
- Strengthening relevant administrative bodies, such as labor inspectorates;
- Developing the means for negotiated settlements;
- Making the provision of information to victims about their right to claim compensation obligatory and providing such information in writing.

### **D. Monitoring and Evaluation of Assistance Programs**

Monitoring of programs is not only important for USAID to understand the impact of the projects it funds, but is important to ensure that assistance provided to victims is safe and effective, and does not in fact harm victims rather than assist them. The importance of setting up systems for monitoring direct assistance is described in Section B-10.

For all donors it is important that the desired results are clearly articulated and that there are clear indicators to measure success. While most USAID projects track indictors, most of the indicators which tracked victim protection were output oriented (e.g., number of persons assisted) and did not measure impact of programs (e.g., the number of victims still employed one year after receiving vocational training). This has been the case in nearly all of the protection programs reviewed for this report. The Tool Kit for Designing Trafficking Protection Programs (Annex B) includes clearly articulated results for different programmatic areas, suggested interventions to achieve these results, justification for the interventions suggested, and sample indicators to measure the impact of the interventions and the achievement of the results. These can be adapted to the local context and applied to new or ongoing programs.

There are many difficulties in assessing the impact of protection programs, especially when it comes to direct assistance for victims. One difficulty is determining how success is defined. The other is the time frame in which success is measured. These are discussed below.

#### **Defining Success**

There are some studies which have shown that victims and those providing assistance to them may have different definitions of successful (re)integration. For example, assistance providers may define success as the victim not attempting to migrate again (Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007). The victim may define success as migrating, finding a good job abroad and being able to send money home. Researchers have found that, in general, returned migrants, including trafficked persons, wished to work abroad again, regardless of their trafficking experiences the first time around – which often included violence and many other human rights abuses. Specifically, in Ukraine, 60 percent of trafficked persons interviewed wished to go abroad again (Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005, p. 42); in Romania, 78 percent (Ghinararu & van der Linden, 2004, p. 42) and in Albania, fully 93 percent of those interviewed desired to go abroad again (Stephens & van der Linden, 2005, p. 34). Therefore, defining what is meant by success for direct assistance programs can be very difficult.

#### Assessing the Time Frame

There is a need to follow-up with beneficiaries to see how they benefited from the services provided (USAID, 2007). Different programs use different time frames to measure the success of reintegration – from as few as three months to three years (Somach & Surtees, 2005). Longer time frames are of more interest and demonstrate more impact, but are complicated by the length of donor funding as well as the implementing organization's ability

to maintain contact with the victims, who may have moved, changed telephone numbers, married and changed their name, or simply do not wish to be contacted.

Regardless of the inherent difficulties, more can be done that would better assess the impact of programs. Donors and others who fund these programs need to ensure that the indicators which are selected demonstrate impact and are not only output oriented. Annex B: Tool Kit for Designing Trafficking Protection Programs can assist donors in this process.

# E. Quantifying Trafficking

The ultimate objective of anti-trafficking efforts is to reduce the amount of trafficking and the number of people trafficked. Therefore, analyzing the impact of such efforts necessarily requires that one is able to estimate the number of victims of trafficking. Research can also be used to contradict popular myths – myths that could lead to more people being trafficked because they believe these falsehoods and are unaware of the true dynamics of trafficking (Watson, 2005d, p. 8). Research can also be used to influence government action especially if the government has been unwilling to recognize the problem of trafficking and the research makes a compelling case that it is a significant problem. Yet quantifying the number of victims of trafficking is fraught with difficulties, such as differences in definitions and criteria used, lack of mechanisms to share data, the hidden nature of the population, different methodologies for extrapolating numbers, inconsistency and reliability of data, etc. (GAO, 2007, p. 21; Kutnik, Belser & Danailova-Trainor, 2007).

In the following sections, we will examine possible methodologies as well as the difficulties inherent in quantifying the number of victims of TIP who are identified and assisted and methods of extrapolating from known data to determine trafficking prevalence rates.

# 1. Victims Identified and Assisted

Quantifying the number of TIP victims who are identified and assisted would seem to be a reasonable undertaking and provides useful information, although it does not tell us anything about the actual magnitude of trafficking in a country or region. Increases in the numbers of TIP victims who are identified could signify improvements in identification efforts rather than an increase in trafficking. The opposite is also true. Decreases in the number of victims identified could signify a decline in the overall trafficking rates, but it could equally represent a decline in identification efforts.

# **National Databases**

There is a lack of good data on trafficking in many countries in the region. Before the development of national databases the Regional Clearing Point (RCP) was a mechanism established to "contribute to and ensure high-quality protection and assistance services to trafficking victims through the collection, analysis and cross-referencing of national and regional data on the trafficking phenomenon and the victim assistance and protection programs currently in place" (IOM, 2005b, p. 4). The reports from the RCP provided the first comprehensive analysis of trafficking trends in the region, based on the experience of identified victims. However, the project ended with the end of donor funding.

Since then, many donors have worked with countries to develop national databases, some dedicated to trafficking and others integrated into other databases such as for border management or crime statistics. These databases would help to consolidate national data,

collected according to standard criteria. As noted above, these databases will only provide information about the identified victim population and will still not tell us about the potential demographics or needs of those who do not come to the attention of authorities or assistance providers, nor will it tell us about the magnitude of trafficking in the country.

While information about the impact of these database programs could not be found, there are concerns about national databases that will need to be addressed. For example, in some countries only those victims who cooperate with law enforcement are included in the national database. Disagreements may arise as to who qualifies as a victim of trafficking. Victims may be double counted if they seek assistance from more than one service provider. The protection of data is of concern to make sure victims' identity is protected and that the information is not used against them – by law enforcement, employers, or others.

While it is generally recognized that the numbers of victims actually identified is undoubtedly significantly lower than the actual victim population, it is also important to remember that even reports of identified and assisted victims are in all likelihood significantly under estimating the total number of identified victims. It is interesting to note for example, that data is often not consolidated across countries so that numbers of victims reported by countries of origin usually do not include victims identified and assisted in countries of destination – especially when those victims either do not return to their country of origin or return without notification of authorities or referral to assistance providers.<sup>17</sup>

One can see from comparing the data on identified victims of trafficking reported by the Dutch Rapporteur with consolidated data reported from the Regional Clearing Point for Southeastern Europe (RCP) that the consolidated data did not include those of the Dutch Rapporteur. In fact, the RCP had difficulty in obtaining data from many destination countries with the end result that the total estimated number of identified VOTs reported by the RCP, and by the government and civil society of the countries of origin (from which the RCP also gathered data) must be significantly underreported<sup>18</sup>

# Table 2: Number of Romanian Victims Identified in Country of Origin asCompared to a Country of Destination

Data of Romanian VOTs exploited in the Netherlands	2003	2004
Number of VOTs Reported by the Dutch Rapporteur	31	45
Number of VOTs Reported by the RCP	2	1
	2	

Sources: Dettmeijer-Vermeulen et al. 2008: 255 and Surtees 2005: 453

# Table 3: Number of Bulgarian Victims Identified in Country of Origin asCompared to a Country of Destination

Data for Bulgarian VOTs exploited in the Netherlands	2003	2004
Number of VOTs Reported by the Dutch Rapporteur	48	55
Number of VOTs Reported by the RCP	4	6

Sources: Dettmeijer-Vermeulen et al. 2008: 253 and Surtees 2005: 180

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Many victims do not return to their country of origin after identification as a VOT or may return without notification to authorities or assistance providers in their countries of origin. According to the Dutch Rapporteur's report, most victims of trafficking are not provided with legal residency in the Netherlands. Therefore they are staying illegally, going to a third country or returning home without assistance (Dettmeijer-Vermeulen et al., 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Note that the RCP attempted to obtain victim data from destination countries but had great difficulty in doing so (Surtees, 2005, p.26)

Table 4: Number of Ukrainian Victims Ident	ified in	Coun	try of	Orig	in as		
Compared to a Country of Destination							
Data for Ukrainian VOTs exploited in the Netherlands	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005		
Number of VOTs Reported by the Dutch Rapporteur	18	5	14	8	10		
Number of VOTs Reported by IOM	0	5	1	0	3		

Sources: Dettmeijer-Vermeulen et al. 2008: 255 and IOM 2007b: 1

As can be seen from the data above, for the Netherlands, Bulgaria is one of largest source countries for victims of trafficking, with 48 VOTs from Bulgaria in 2003 and 55 in 2006. Yet, these victims are clearly not recorded in the consolidated data in Bulgaria. In fact, according to the RCP data, in 2003 there were only four Bulgarian VOTs to the Netherlands, and six VOTs in 2004. Even if it is assumed that the victims reported in the Bulgaria data are included in the data from the Netherlands (which they may not be), there are still 44 identified victims from 2003 and 49 from 2004 who are not included in the Bulgarian national data. In 2003, Bulgaria reported a total of 159 victims of trafficking for sexual exploitation (Surtees, 2005, 180). If the 44 unreported VOTs from the Netherlands are added in, the number increases by nearly 28 percent to 203. If the data from the Netherlands is so underreported in the Bulgarian data, how much is the total Bulgarian national data underreported when all countries of destination are taken into consideration? If data from all countries of destination is equally unlikely to make its way back to the countries of origin, it becomes clear that data from countries of origin significantly underreports even the number of identified victims. This does not take into consideration the number of victims who are never identified.<sup>19</sup>

A new program in Southeast Europe has developed two distinct trafficking databases at the national level – one which tracks victim data and the other, which is law enforcement focused, tracks trafficker and crime data. The purpose of developing these databases was to 'contribute to the harmonization and improved quality and reliability of data related to trafficking in persons' in the Southeastern Europe region (Surtees, 2007a, p. 11). However, each database is nationally owned and the sharing of data across countries will be determined on an individual level. It is too early to assess the impact of this new project, but it will be interesting to see if this can serve as a model for improved transnational data sharing.

# 2. Trafficking Prevalence Rates

Several studies in the region have attempted to estimate the prevalence of trafficking. An IOM-funded study in 2006 provides estimates of human trafficking in Belarus, Bulgaria, Moldova, Romania and Ukraine, based on nationally representative surveys. Survey participants were asked about their own experiences as well as those of their families and close associates which resemble situations of trafficking. The prevalence was then extrapolated to the larger population. This led to some interesting findings including prevalence rates that far exceed the number of identified victims of trafficking, and the fact that trafficking prevalence rates were not always linked to labor migration rates (meaning that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> There is also the question of whether or not victims in destination countries have their nationalities correctly reported. Many victims travel under false identities and may maintain these false identities even after being rescued and assisted. For example, given the current easing of travel restrictions for Bulgarian and Romanian citizens into the EU at this time, it is quite possible that many migrants and victims of trafficking travel under false identities as Bulgarians or Romanians in order to facilitate their entry into the EU, with the result that the data from their actual country of origin would be underreported.

higher rates of labor migration did not necessarily predict higher rates of trafficking {IOM, 2006b}). Other studies have also utilized innovative methods to attempt to quantify the number of victims of trafficking, including key informant surveys (c.f. Hampton & Ball, 2008, MSI 2004), capture re-capture (c.f. Belser, de Cock & Mehran, 2005) and household surveys.

In recent years, in some countries there is an assumption that the problem of trafficking has been addressed. However, this assumption is based on a reduction in the number of identified victims of trafficking, which some people believe is a result more of reductions in the frequency and effectiveness of police raids, and of trafficking being pushed underground. Properly conducted research would be a more reliable way of ascertaining whether or not human trafficking continues to be an issue or whether past programs have had an impact.

Note: A number of public opinion surveys have been conducted in the region which also attempt to quantify trafficking. While public opinion surveys can be very helpful in assessing public knowledge about trafficking and prevention, they should not be used to assess the nature or dynamics of trafficking. The public's opinions about trafficking are generally formed by what they hear in the media. Their opinions can, therefore, promote common assumptions – such as only women are vulnerable to trafficking or that trafficking is primarily for the purpose of prostitution. Many research studies have shown these assumptions to be untrue. Surveys of the public that ask about respondents' personal migration experiences, such as the one described above, are more appropriate for assessing trafficking prevalence.

# F. Trafficking Program Management and Design

#### Short-term Funding

One of the problems inherent in the design of many trafficking programs is their short-term nature. Expecting to achieve significant impact and sustainability of services in a short time is not realistic. Not only does short-term funding put a strain on service providers who have to spend significantly more time raising funds, but it also limits their ability to monitor the impact of the programs and to provide continuous services for victims.

It is not only difficult to have an impact with short-term funding, but it also does not provide enough time in which to measure the sustainability of the impact. For example, with one year funding a project could provide vocational training to VOTs, although they would be limited to vocational training which could be completed in less than one year. They could measure the number of VOTs who were successfully employed immediately after taking the course, so long as they were able to obtain the job quickly after finishing the course. They would not be able to measure the number who found employment after the funding ended. They would also not be able to follow-up with the VOTs to see if six months or 12 months later they still had employment and if this employment brought them a satisfactory income. They would not know if some of those they assisted had not been able to find satisfactory employment or may have been re-trafficked as a result of taking risks in the hopes of finding the better life they dreamed of and which the assistance did not help them to achieve.

#### **Too Many Partners / Sub-Grants**

Too many partners with too many small grants can result in programs which are inappropriately focused and leave little time or money for capacity building or proper management and oversight of sub-grants (for an example, see Watson, 2005b, p. 9).

#### **Combining Prevention with (Re) Integration**

It is interesting to note that many of the reintegration services offered in the region, especially employment and entrepreneurship programs, are offered as both reintegration programs for VOTs and prevention programs for a defined vulnerable target group. This is an interesting approach as it provides for a range of assistance to VOTs without identifying them as VOTs since the programs are open to a wider audience. It also integrates VOTs with the general population, not only reducing stigma, but also easing the way toward normalized relations with the "outside" world.

### V. RECOMMENDATIONS

This section summarizes the recommendations which come from the analysis of protection programs as described in Section IV above and are presented in that same order. Therefore, they should not be read as in order of priority. For more information about the justification and reasoning behind the recommendations please refer to the corresponding sub-section of section IV above. For specific details of how programs can be designed to incorporate these recommendations, please see Annex B: Tool Kit for Designing Trafficking Protection Programs.

#### A. Identification

- 1. Improve and expand identification efforts. Raise awareness amongst anti-trafficking actors that victims of trafficking can include men, women and children, of all ages, nationalities and ethnicities, trafficked for a wide range of exploitative purposes.
- 2. Improve identification as well as referral for assistance by law enforcers, border officials, consular officers and others by providing training but also through the development and implementation of clear operational procedures.
- 3. Increase efforts to reduce stigma and misconceptions about trafficking amongst both the public and anti-trafficking actors in order to reduce the shame in being identified as a victim of trafficking.
- 4. Support hotlines and awareness-raising campaigns to increase the use of hotlines for reporting cases of trafficking and identification of victims. Fund awareness-raising campaigns with which victims and their families will identify, avoid violent or provocative imagery and the use of off-putting terms such as victim, trafficking, and prostitution.
- 5. Increase identification of VOTs and referral by clients of prostitution by targeting awareness-raising campaigns to this group. Link these campaigns to a hotline where informants can anonymously report cases. Similar efforts can be attempted for other types of trafficking; targeting the public, for example, in areas where migrant construction workers or domestic workers are known to work.
- 6. Avoid funding duplicate hotlines and be sure to link all awareness-raising campaigns to existing hotlines.
- 7. Use care in funding organizations to implement hotlines to ensure that these organizations have the necessary skills and experience because hotline operations can be dangerous for everyone involved.
- 8. Expand opportunities to develop bilateral and transnational relationships between origin and destination countries in order to expand identification and improve cross-border referrals.

# **B.** Assistance

- 1. Design programs for all potential victim populations men, women and children, individuals who are trafficked for prostitution, labor, begging, etc.
- 2. Structure assistance programs to meet not only the basic needs of victims of trafficking, but also to assist them in achieving their aspirations.
- 3. Ensure that a functional referral mechanism is in place that prioritizes victims and is based on the voluntary and informed participation of VOTs.
- 4. Develop mechanisms for monitoring the implementation of referral mechanisms and assistance provision.
- 5. Develop materials which can be used to inform victims about the assistance options available to them.
  - a. In countries of origin, materials should be developed for potential victims of trafficking prior to their departure informing them of assistance available in key destination countries and providing contact details abroad and at home.
  - b. In countries of origin, materials should also be developed which inform potential victims of trafficking on their return home of their rights and of the assistance available to them, by all assistance providers in the country. This should be made available to all returning migrants, but especially those who are deported, returning without documents, or returning under other unusual circumstances.
  - c. In countries of destination, materials should be developed which inform victims of trafficking upon identification of their rights and of the assistance options available to them and should be in available in the main languages spoken by VOTs and migrants in the country.
- 6. Donors should take care in funding shelter services. They should make a careful assessment of the existing shelter services in the country and take care not to fund duplicative services.
- 7. Donors should encourage the development of monitoring mechanisms to ensure that victims' rights are not violated in the provision of services and that victims' rights take precedence over those of the State or law enforcement.
- 8. Donors should encourage cost-sharing mechanisms with the state or local government. Encourage the development of other cost sharing mechanisms, but take care that such mechanisms as well as cost-cutting measures do not negatively impact on services or cause violations of the rights of victims.
- 9. Encourage income generation activities for victims of trafficking, including employment programs, development of cooperative businesses and even entrepreneurship when appropriate. Develop linkages to existing state and private mechanisms in the country so as to encourage sustainability: for example, through state employment offices or private micro-credit schemes.

- 10. Encourage states to provide free medical services for victims of trafficking by including them in state-funded insurance or medical services schemes.
- 11. Ensure sustainability of training programs (e.g. for police, teachers, social workers, etc.) by funding training which is integrated into existing academic, pre-service or in-service training programs.
- 12. Encourage the development of mechanisms to monitor TIP victim referral procedures and assistance programs. Monitoring is essential to ensure that the referral mechanisms are implemented as intended, that minimum standards of care are being utilized, and that the victims' rights are being respected. Complaint mechanisms, which are clear and easy to understand and use, should be incorporated into every program.

# **C. Legal Proceedings Related to Victims**

- 1. Encourage the use of alternative methods of testifying against traffickers where they already exist in law to protect TIP victims and lessen the burden on them of cooperating with justice. In places where such alternatives do not yet exist, donors could fund programs to reform the legislation to allow for them, as well as to then encourage their use.
- 2. Develop legislation to protect TIP victims' identity by making it illegal for media or others to release identifying information about victims to the public. Training and development of codes of ethics for journalists can also be encouraged.
- 3. In countries where it is not yet the case, encourage reform of legislation to provide amnesty for crimes that were committed while victims were trafficked.
- 4. Develop programs to reform legislation to ensure that caregivers or other service providers for VOTs are exempted from testifying in court or providing to law enforcement information given to them by their clients.
- 5. Develop programs to encourage the physical protection of TIP victim-witnesses, their families, and those who are assisting them.
- 6. Develop mechanisms for TIP victims to claim compensation from traffickers or to receive compensation from the State. Fund programs designed to encourage the implementation and use of these mechanisms to pay compensation in order to set a precedent for the future.

# **D. Monitoring and Evaluation of Assistance Programs**

- 1. Ensure that monitoring mechanisms are in place to measure program impact as well as to ensure that no harm is caused by donor-funded programs which are being improperly implemented.
- 2. Develop and monitor the use of impact indicators for all elements of anti-TIP programs (refer to Annex B: Tool Kit for Designing Trafficking Protection Programs).

# E. Quantifying Trafficking

- 1. Encourage data sharing between countries of origin and countries of destination in order to ensure that data on identified TIP victims is as accurate and all-encompassing as possible.
- 2. Encourage funding for trafficking prevalence studies as a way of measuring changes in trafficking over time. Such studies can appropriately be used in countries where long-term interventions have taken place to measure impact or to encourage government action in places where there is doubt about the current state of trafficking in the country.

# F. Trafficking Program Management and Design

- 1. Fund long-term anti-TIP projects (three to five years), rather than short-term projects.
- 2. Do not spread money and resources too thinly by trying to provide too many sub-grants to all possible stakeholders.
- 3. Combine the provision of services for vulnerable groups with those for former victims of trafficking. This has the possibility of reducing the stigma associated with trafficking by allowing trafficked persons to blend with other populations. This can be done by combining prevention and protection programs or by integrating trafficked persons as beneficiaries into non-trafficking programs, for example, by assisting trafficked persons to apply for micro-credit programs designed for the general population. It is important, however, that impact data be disaggregated to better assess the impact of the projects on the different categories of program participants and to help ascertain if programs need to be adapted in some way to be more effective for trafficked persons.

### ANNEX A: REFERENCES

Academy for Educational Development (AED) (n.d.). Prevention of Trafficking and Protection of Victims of Violence. Replicable Approaches: A Guide. The Academy for Educational Development: Washington.

Apap, Joanna & Medved, Felicita (2003). Protection Schemes for Victims of Trafficking in Selected EU Member Countries, Candidate and Third Countries. International Organization for Migration: Geneva.

Armenia Sociological Association (2005). Trafficking and Labour Exploitation of Armenian Migrants: A Sociological Survey. ASA: Yerevan.

Bedelbayeva, Aidai (2005). Preventing Human Trafficking in Kyrgyzstan Project: Project Evaluation Report. Winrock International, November 2005.

Belser, Patrick, de Cock Michaelle, & Mehran, Farhad (2005). ILO Minimum Estimate of Forced labour in the World. International Labour Office: Geneva.

Blumberg, Rae Lesser and Shved, Olha (2002). Curbing Sex Slavery Abroad by Helping Women Earn a Living in Ukraine: An Assessment of the Economic Empowerment Aspects of the Anti-Trafficking Project, USAID/Kiev. Development Alternatives, Inc. & USAID Office of Women in Development: Washington.

Brunovskis, Anette and Surtees, Rebecca (2007). Leaving the Past Behind: When Victims of Trafficking Decline Assistance. Fafo (Oslo) and Nexus Institute (Vienna).

Callender, Elizabeth, Esquibel, Theresa, Sewall, Rebecca and Zollner, Anne (2003). Midterm Evaluation of the USDOL/IREX Regional Empowerment Initiative for Women. November 2002 – February 2003. Management Systems International.: Washington.

Catholic Relief Services (2007). Partnership Against Trafficking in Human Beings: Quarterly Report January 1, 2007 – March 31, 2007. Catholic Relief Services: Kosovo.

CHEMONICS (2005). Serbia and Montenegro Anti-Trafficking Assessment: February 28 – March 12, 2005. Chemonics International, Inc.

CHEMONICS (2007). Anti Trafficking Technical Assistance: Annual Progress Report October 1, 2005 – September 30, 2006. Chemonics International, Inc.: Washington.

Council of Ministers (2007). National Standards of Services for Trafficked Persons or for Persons at Risk of Trafficking Accommodated in Residential Centres in Albania. Council of Ministers: Tirana.

Creative Associates International, Inc. (CAII) (2007a). CAAHT - An Integrated Management Information System Plan for FY 2007 -2009. CAII: Washington.

CAII (2007b). The State of Efforts to Combat Trafficking of Persons in Albania – August 2006 to July 2007. October 2007. Creative Associates International, Inc.: Tirana.

CAII (2006). CAAHT – FY 2006 Annual Work Plan Progress Report. Creative Associates International, Inc.: Tirana.

U.S. Department of Justice (2007). Assessment of U.S. Government Efforts to Combat Trafficking in Persons. September 2007.

Dettmeijer-Vermeulen, C.E. with Boot-Matthijssen, M., van Dijk, E.M.H., de Jonge van Ellemeet, H., Koster, D.A.C. and M. Smit (2008). Trafficking in Human Beings: Fifth Report of the Dutch National Rapporteur.

EnCOMPASS (2007). Comprehensive Report of Assessment Visit to CAAHT/Albania in February 2007 and Recommendations for an Enhanced Monitoring and Evaluation System for CAAHT.

Erder, Sema and Kaska, Selmin (2003).Irregular Migration and Trafficking in Women: The Case of Turkey. November 2003. International Organization for Migration: Geneva.

Fritz, Susan Kosinski (2006). Trafficking in Persons Assessment and Recommendations. March 2006. USAID, Europe and Eurasia Bureau, Office of Democracy, Governance and Social Transition: Washington.

Georgian Young Lawyers Association (GYLA) (2007a). No to Trafficking in Persons: Quarterly Report, April 1, 2007 – June 30, 2007. Georgian Young Lawyers Association: Tblisi.

GYLA (2007b). No to Trafficking in Persons: Quarterly Report, January 1, 2007 – March 31, 2007. Georgian Young Lawyers Association: Tblisi.

GYLA (2006). No to Trafficking in Persons: Quarterly Report, September 26, 2005 – March 31, 2006. Georgian Young Lawyers Association: Tblisi

Ghinararu, Catalin & van der Linden, Mariska N.J. (2004). Trafficking of Migrant Workers from Romania: Issues of Labour and Sexual Exploitation. October 2004, Working Paper 33, International Labour Office: Geneva.

Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women (GAATW) (2007). *Collateral Damage: The Impact of Anti-Trafficking Measures on Human Rights around the World*. Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women: Bangkok.

U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) (2007). Human Trafficking: Monitoring and Evaluation of International Projects are Limited, but Experts Suggest Improvements. GAO-07-1034, United States Government Accountability Office: Washington, DC.

GAO (2006). Human Trafficking: Better Data, Strategy and Reporting Needed to Enhance U.S. Antitrafficking Efforts Abroad. GAO-06-825, United States Government Accountability Office: Washington, DC.

Hampton, Ronald & Ball, Dwayne (2008) Preliminary Report: Key Informant Survey on Human Trafficking in Ukraine. University of Nebraksa: Lincoln.

InterBilim (2001). Evaluation Report of the International Organization for Migration Project: Building Capacity to Combat Trafficking if Human Beings in the Kyrgyz Republic. International Center "InterBilim": Bishkek.

International Catholic Migration Commission (2003). Victim Assistance and Protection Program for Women Rescued from Trafficking. November 2003. ICMC: Croatia.

International Centre for Migration Policy Developmet (2007). Narrative Interim Report for the Period 30 June 2006 – 30 May 2007: Inception and Assessment Phase. Programme to Support the Development of Transnational Referral mechanisms for Trafficked Persons in Southeastern Europe. ICMPD: Vienna.

International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2008). Quarterly Report to USAID on Prevention of Trafficking in Persons in Belarus:, October 1 – December 31, 2007,

IOM (2007a). Annual Report to USAID on Prevention of Trafficking in Persons in Belarus, 1 April 2006 – 31 March 2007, International Organization for Migration.

IOM (2007b). Combating Trafficking in Human Beings in Ukraine: Statistics Updated on 31 March 2007. International Organization for Migration: Kyiv.

IOM (2007c). Micro-Enterprise Component Assessment 2007 – Report and Presentation. International Organization for Migration: Kyiv.

IOM (2007d). The IOM Handbook on Direct Assistance for Victims of Trafficking. International Organization for Migration: Geneva.

IOM (2006a) Annual Report to USAID on Prevention of Trafficking in Persons in Belarus. International Organization for Migration.

IOM (2006b). Human Trafficking Survey: Belarus, Bulgaria, Moldova, Romania and Ukraine. December 2006. International Organization for Migration: Kyiv.

IOM (2006c). Interim Report to the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID): Combating Trafficking in Persons in Central Asia. 1 October to 31 December 2005, International Organization for Migration: Almaty.

IOM (2006d). Final Report on IOM's Counter-Trafficking Activities Funded by USAID Montenegro. October 1, 2002 – March 7, 2006, International Organization for Migration: Podgorica.

IOM (2006e). Final Report to the United States Agency for International Development: Assistance to Victims of Trafficking in Turkey. International Organization for Migration: Ankara.

IOM (2005a) Final Report on IOM's Counter-Trafficking Activities Funded by USAID Serbia. International Organization for Migration: Belgrade.

IOM (2005b) Interim Report on IOM's Counter-Trafficking Activities Funded by USAID Serbia. International Organization for Migration: Belgrade.

IOM (2005c) Interim Report to the Swedish Agency for International Development (SIDA) and the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID): Combating Trafficking in Persons in Central Asia. International Organization for Migration: Almaty; April 1 – June 30, 2005.

IOM (2005d) Progress Report to USAID Serbia: Program to Counteract Human Trafficking in Serbia. International Organization for Migration: Belgrade.

IOM (2005e). Quarterly Report for the Period from 01 January to 31 March 2005, Appendix 2 and 3 Hotline Statistics: Combating Trafficking in Persons in Central Asia. International Organization for Migration.

IOM (2005f). Situation Report February 2000 to June 2005 – Return and Reintegration Project . Counter Trafficking Unit, International Organization for Migration: Kosovo.

IOM (2005g). Final Report: Prevention and Awareness-Raising Campaign on Trafficking in Bosnia and Herzegovina (PARC). International Organization for Migration: Sarajevo.

IOM (2004). IOM Counter Trafficking Re-Integration to Kosovar Victims of Trafficking: January – March 2004, Project Activities and Implementation Interim Report. International Organization for Migration.

IOM (2003). Final Report to the Swedish Agency for International Development (SIDA) and the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID): Combating Trafficking in Human Beings From, To, Through, and Within Kazakhstan (Year II). International Organization for Migration: Almaty.

IOM (2001). Hardship Abroad or Hunger at Home: A Study of Irregular Migration from Georgia (*Preliminary Version*). International Organization for Migration: Tblisi.

Internationl Research and Exchanges Board (2004) Women's Programs Description.

IREX (2003a) Excerpt from IREX Annual Highlights. International Research & Exchanges Board.

IREX (2003b) Regional Empowerment Initiative for Women (REIW): Activity Highlights December – February 2003. International Research & Exchanges Board.

Kelly, Liz (2005). Fertile Fields: Trafficking in Persons in Central Asia. International Organization for Migration: Vienna.

Kiryan, Tetyana & van der Linden, Mariska N.J. (2005). Trafficking of Migrant Workers from Ukraine: Issues of Labour and Sexual Exploitation. November 2005, Working Paper 39, International Labour Office: Geneva.

Kutnick, Bruce, Belser, Patrick & Gergana Danailova-Trainor (2007). Methodologies for Global and National Estimation of Human Trafficking Victims: Current and Future Approaches. International Labour Office: Geneva.

Matei, Iana (2005). Report on the Assessment/Evaluation of Direct Assistance for Victims of Trafficking in Human Beings Provided by NGO OPEN GATE. 24 – 30 September 2005. Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, Spillover Monitor Mission to Skopje.

Michailov, Eduard, van der Linden, Mariska N.J. & Scanlan, Shivaun (2005). Forced Labour Outcomes of Migration from Moldova: Rapid Assessment. November 2005, Working Paper 38, International Labour Office: Geneva.

MNAdvocates (2000). Domestic Violence in Moldova. December 2000. Minnesota Advocates for Human Rights: Minneapolis.

Moens, Bruno (2007). Evaluation Report on the Residence Project Implemented by Open Gate / La Strada Macedonia. October 2007, OSCE Spillover Monitoring Mission to Skopje and USAID: Skopje.

Management Systems International (2004). Governance and Trafficking in Persons – Georgia: Assessment, Inventory and Proposed Activities. May 2004, Management Systems International: Washington.

Open Gate/La Strada (2007). Residence: A Summary on the Assistance Activities in Providing Direct Assistance to Trafficking Victims in Macedonia, with a Special Focus on the Safe House for Trafficking Victims - Residence. Open Gate / La Strada Macedonia: Skopje.

Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (2007). Quarterly Progress Report – February 1, 2007 – April 30, 2007 – for the Residence Project. Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, Spillover Monitor Mission to Skopje.

Phillippe, P. & Packer, I. (2005) Albania: Transnational Action Against Child Trafficking (TACT) Peer Review. Terre des Hommes: Tirana.

Pojman, Ruth and Timoshenko, Tatiana (2007). Assessment of the USAID/Belarus IOM Anti-Trafficking Program. USAID: Washington.

PRISM (2007). Research Study on Trafficking in Human Beings. Partnership Against Trafficking in Human Beings. Prism Research: Kosovo.

Rosenberg, Ruth (2006). Shelter Assessment in Bosnia and Herzegovina. USAID: Sarajevo.

Rosenberg, Ruth (2004). *Best Practices for Programming to Prevent Trafficking in Human Beings in Europe and Eurasia*. Bethesda, MD: Development Alternatives, Inc. & USAID.

Saatchi & Saatchi (2006). Settings Reveal Regarding Working Abroad – Parts I and II. Saatchi and Saatchi for IOM: Belarus.

Snajdrova, H. & Hanilova, B. (2007). Trafficking in Human Beings in the Republic of Armenia.OSCE: Yerevan.

Somach, Susan & Surtees, Rebecca (2005) Anti-Trafficking Technical Assistance: Albania Anti-Trafficking Evaluation October 24 – December 19, 2005. Chemonics International Inc.: Washington.

Somach, Susan (n.d.). Assessment of IREX's Trafficking Prevention and Information Dissemination (TPID) Program. International Research & Exchanges Board (IREX)

Stefkovska – Veljanovska, Gordana (2005). Program Evaluation of SOS – Helpline Project of Open Gate/La Strada. Center for Institutional Development – CITa: Skoje.

Stephens, Sarah & van der Linden, Mariska N.J. (2005). Trafficking of Migrant Workers from Albania: Issues of Labour and Sexual Exploitation. September 2005, Working Paper 37, International Labour Office: Geneva.

Surtees, Rebecca (2008a). Trafficking of Men – A Trend Less Considered: The Case of Belarus and Ukraine. IOM Global Database Thematic Research Series Geneva: International Organization for Migration: Geneva.

Surtees, Rebecca (2008b). Trafficked Men as Unwilling Victims. St. Antony's International Review (STAIR), Issue: *The politics of trafficking*. 14(1): 16-36.

Surtees, Rebecca (2007a). Handbook on Anti-Trafficking Data Collection in South-Eastern Europe: Developing Regional Criteria. International Centre for Migration Policy Development: Vienna.

Surtees, Rebecca (2007b). Listening to Victims: Experiences of Identification, Return and Assistance in South-Eastern Europe. International Centre for Migration Policy Development: Vienna.

Surtees, Rebecca (2006). Evaluating Anti-Trafficking Victim Assistance in Southeastern Europe: A Strategic Planning Paper for the King Baudouin Foundation. Nexus Institute to Combat Human Trafficking: Vienna.

Surtees, Rebecca (2005). Second Annual Report on Victims of Trafficking in Southeastern Europe. International Organization for Migration: Geneva.

Terre des Hommes (2008). TACT 3 – Quarterly Reports Nos 5 – 7. June 2007 – February 2008. Terre des Hommes Foundation: Tirana.

TdH (2007). TACT 3 – Yearly Report June 2006 – June 2007. Terre des Hommes Foundation: Tirana.

TdH (2006) TACT II Final report May 2003 – May 2006. Terre des Hommes Foundation: Tirana.

TdH (2005a) 21-Month Implementation Report TACT Donor Meeting: 1 May 03 – 28 February 05. Terre des Hommes Foundation: Tirana.

TdH (2005b) TACT Program Quarterly Report to USAID – No. 10: 1 September 05 – 30 November 05. Terre des Hommes Foundation: Tirana.

Thompson, Katy and Jernow, Allison (2008). Compensation for Trafficked and Exploited Persons in the OSCE Region. Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE), Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR): Warsaw.

Tiurukanova, Elena (2006). Human Trafficking in the Russian Federation: Inventory and Analysis of the Current Situation and Responses. Institute for Urban Economics: Moscow.

Townsend, Mark (2007, December 16). 'Sex slaves' win cash in landmark legal deal. *The Observer*, p. 1 (accessed December 2007 from http://www.guardian.co.uk/uk/2007/dec/16/immigration.ukcrime)

United Nations Development Programme (2005). Project Completion Report – EU/UNDP Combating Trafficking in Women n the Republic of Belarus, September 2002-November 2005. UNDP: Minsk.

UNICEF (2006). Guidelines for the Protection of Child Victims of Trafficking. Provision Version 2.1, September 2006. UNICEF: New York.

USAID (2006). Trafficking in Persons: USAID's Response. Office of Women in Development, USAID: Washington.

USAID (2007). The Rehabilitation of Victims of Trafficking in Group Residential Facilities in Foreign Countries: A study conducted pursuant to the Trafficking Victims Protection Reauthorization Act, 2005. USAID and Chemonics International, Inc.: Washington, DC. September 2007.

Velkoska, Violeta (2005). Combating Trafficking in Human Beings through the Practice of the Domestic Courts. November 2005, Coalition 'All for Fair Trials': Skopje.

Warnath, Stephen (2007). Examining the Intersection between Trafficking in Persons and Domestic Violence. E&E Office of Social Transition, USAID: Washington.

Watson, Charlotte (2005a). Trafficking in Persons Assessment Kazakhstan. USAID CAR. June 2005.

Watson, Charlotte (2005b). Trafficking in Persons Assessment Kyrgyzstan. USAID CAR. June 2005.

Watson, Charlotte (2005c). Trafficking in Persons Assessment Tajikistan. USAID CAR. June 2005.

Watson, Charlotte (2005d). Trafficking in Persons Assessment Uzbekistan. USAID CAR. June 2005.

Winrock (2007). Anti-trafficking Initiative in Moldova, New Perspectives for Women: First Quarterly Progress Report for 2007. Winrock International.

Winrock (2005). Women at Risk in the Republic of Moldova: National Representative Survey. IMAS Inc for Winrock International.

Winrock (2004a). Baseline Assessment – Preventing Human Trafficking in Kyrgyzstan Project. Winrock International. March 2004.

Winrock (2004b). Final Report – Prevention of Trafficking in Women through Expansion of Economic Opportunities in Belarus. Winrock International.

Winrock PMEP (n.d.) Winrock Performance Monitoring and Evaluation Plan. Winrock Moldova.

World Learning (2003). Quarterly Report of Activities: Romanian American Sustainable Partnerships (RASP) Umbrella Grant Activity. World Learning: Bucharest.

# ANNEX B: TOOL KIT FOR DESIGNING TRAFFICKING PROTECTION PROGRAMS

# I. Purpose

USAID staff are often tasked with designing and managing anti-trafficking (anti-TIP) projects as one of their many other responsibilities, without having specific expertise in the area. This Tool Kit has been developed with such a person in mind and aims to help them design and implement successful programs by taking into consideration the following issues: objectives to achieve, critical issues to consider for each objective, possible interventions, expected results, and impact indicators. These programming ideas are based on lessons learned from the analysis of past and on-going anti-TIP programming in the Europe and Eurasia region.

# **II. Designing Protection Programs**

The subsections below illustrate and discuss the key features needed in the design of a successful protection program.

# **Consult with Beneficiaries during the Design Phase**

As with any development program it is important to consult with stakeholders when designing new projects. Thus, it is equally important to consult with the potential beneficiaries (i.e., victims of trafficking, or VoTs) of protection programs to better understand their needs and constraints. However, such consultations need to be done ethically, sensitively, and with the voluntary participation of the beneficiaries. Individuals who are designing protection programs should have experience interacting or be trained on how to interact with VoTs prior to such consultations.

# **Design Interventions that Encompass Neglected Targets**

With anti-TIP efforts, it is important to recognize that the nature and dynamics of trafficking changes over time. Programs should be designed so that they naturally adapt to the changing dynamics and also so that capacity-building efforts are as relevant ten years after the program ends as they are after one year. In order to do this, the program must take into consideration that there is not one profile of trafficked persons. Trafficked persons can be any gender, age, religious background, or ethnicity and may have been trafficked for a wide variety of exploitative purposes. Even if such persons have not yet been identified, it is important to be cognizant when designing interventions that such patterns of trafficking can emerge. When considering which categories of persons might be vulnerable to trafficking, but not yet identified, anti-trafficking stakeholders should consider all categories of persons who are known to emigrate for work or study as well as those who work away from home or in the homes of others. They should be observant of trends emerging other countries and in their regions and consider whether those trends may be emerging in their own country.

# Exit Strategy and Sustainability

International donor funding will not be available forever and in Europe and Eurasia, in particular, more and more countries are graduating from assistance. Therefore, it is important to ensure that donor-funded interventions are designed in such a way as to maximize sustainability. Issues of sustainability are discussed for every objective that follows, but some key themes that run throughout include:

- Training should be integrated into existing and ongoing training mechanisms.
- Best practices should be integrated into obligatory protocols and procedures.
- Cost-sharing from state and local governments should be encouraged.
- Local fund-raising mechanisms should be developed.

# **Short-Term Funding**

One of the problems inherent in the design of many anti-TIP programs is their short-term nature. Expecting to achieve significant impact and sustainability of services in a short time is not realistic. Not only does short-term funding put a strain on service providers who have to spend significantly more time raising funds, but it also limits their ability to monitor the impacts of the programs and to provide continuous services for VoTs.

# **Too Many Partners / Sub-Grants**

Too many partners with too many small grants can result in programs that are inappropriately focused and leave little time or money for capacity building or proper management and oversight of sub-grants (e.g., Watson, 2005b, p. 9). Donors should encourage partners to maintain focused programs and to build the capacity of fewer organizations, rather than trying to support all the organizations in their community or region.

# **Combining Prevention with (Re)Integration**

Some anti-TIP efforts have combined the provision of services for vulnerable groups with those for VoTs when feasible. This has the possibility of reducing the stigma associated with trafficking by allowing trafficked persons to blend with other populations. This can also ease the victims' transition to normalized relations with the "outside" world.

This prevention-integration arrangement can be achieved by combining prevention and protection programs or by integrating trafficked persons as beneficiaries into non-trafficking programs – for example, by assisting trafficked persons to apply for micro-credit programs designed for the general population. Such integration can also be achieved by offering vocational training and employment programs as both reintegration for former victims of trafficking and prevention for groups vulnerable to being trafficked. It is important, however, that impact data be disaggregated to better assess the impact of the projects on victim protection and to help ascertain if programs need to be adapted in some way to be effective for trafficked persons.

# **III. Programming Objectives and Interventions**

# A. Identification

**Programming Objective 1:** Establish and effectively implement procedures for law enforcement and border management officials for the identification and referral of victims of trafficking

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Law enforcement officers and border officials should be given clear instructions on how to handle situations which could be indicative of trafficking. They should be trained to be sensitive to the fact that VoTs can include a wide-ranging demographic: women, men, children, and adults, ethnic minorities, foreigners, and local nationals. They should be trained to recognize the signs of exploitation and trafficking for myriad purposes. They should be

clear on the definition of trafficking, understanding the broadest meaning of the term and clarifying any problems that arise due to confusion when trafficking terms are translated into local languages. They also need to be trained to respect the rights of individuals to travel and make their own informed decisions. If they suspect that a person is being coerced into

### DO NO HARM

Donors should be careful when selecting organizations to implement hotlines. It is critical, that hotlines are staffed by properly trained professionals and that these professionals have clear guidelines for how to handle calls. They are taking calls that can result in harm to themselves and others if not handled properly. In cases of rescue, there are particularly high security threats, where the lives of the victim, those around them and those assisting them can be endangered if not handled professionally. Even for prevention calls there can be unexpected harm. For example, two VOTs in Kyrgyzstan had contacted a hotline about work abroad. They were assured by the authorities to whom the were referred that the company had a license for organizing employment abroad and they were also given what appeared to be legitimate work contracts. This gave the women a false sense of security and they found themselves trafficked nonetheless. (Winrock 2004a: 31 and 32). There have also been cases of hotline operators being threatened by traffickers so that it is important that hotlines implement policies to protect the employees (Watson 2005d: 10).

crossing the border, they should interview them alone, without the presence of those who are accompanying them and try to offer them security and protection. While border guards may warn those who they believe could be in transit to becoming VoTs, they should not violate their rights in an effort to protect them.

# **Possible Interventions**

- Establish procedures for law enforcement and border management officials for the identification and referral of victims of trafficking.
- Develop official instructions, handbooks, and quick reference guides.
- Develop training programs for law enforcement officers and border guards and integrate these into existing academic, preservice, and in-service training mechanisms.

# **Results and Indicators**

- Official instructions for law enforcement and border officials address all forms of trafficking and demographics of victims.
- There is increased identification of victims by law enforcement and border officials.
- There is increased identification of neglected target groups.
- There is an increase in referrals by law

enforcement for assistance.

• Victims have fewer complaints about their treatment by law enforcement and border officials and more reports of positive treatment by law enforcement border officials.

# Sustainability

Integration into existing pre- and in-service training mechanisms and formalizing effective identification mechanisms into the established operational procedures ensures sustainability.

**Programming Objective 2:** Establish and make operational multi-use hotlines (for prevention purposes as well as for the identification and referral of victims of trafficking)

#### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

The training of hotline staff is critical to make sure they know how to handle the many types of calls that may come into the hotline. Additionally, there has been success in the E&E region with conducting co-trainings with operators of other types of hotlines in order learn from each other, but also to improve and coordinate referrals between them (OSCE 2007: Annex).

Hotline numbers need to be well advertised. Spikes in calls are noted when campaigns that include hotline numbers are underway. Other stakeholders can also be encouraged to include the hotline number in their anti-TIP campaigns (OSCE 2007: Annex).

Hotline advertisements should be well targeted to the appropriate audience, which is dependent on the type of trafficking most prevalent in any specific country. For countries of origin, this could be targeted to communities from which large numbers of immigrants originate; in destination countries, this could include clients of prostitution and immigrant communities. As well, the imagery and language used in these advertisements need to be such that the target audience will be able to identify with and/or respond to it. Use of terms such as "victim" and "trafficking" should be avoided. Alternative terms which might be considered include: persons who have been exploited, taken advantage of, had their rights violated, etc. The appropriate terms to use will obviously be dependent on the subtle meaning of terms in any particular language and culture.

Hotline numbers for countries of origin should also be accessible from overseas. Victims do try to call hotlines after leaving the country and find that they have been deceived. Calling the hotline in their country of origin may be more comfortable for them; they may be more confident of being able to speak their own language and less fearful of being arrested or deported if they have irregular status in the country to which they were trafficked. Therefore, it is useful for hotline numbers to be accessible from abroad. This does not mean, however, that these hotlines have to be free from abroad; some victims are able to access a phone and make an international call, at least briefly enough to request that someone call them back.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Establish multi-use hotlines that can handle calls related to TIP as well as other issues.
- Provide training for hotline operators.
- Develop guidelines and manuals for hotline operators.
- Conduct targeted awareness-raising campaigns aimed at those in a position to identify VoTs (e.g., clients of prostitutes, families of migrants or recently returned migrants, etc.)

#### **Results and Indicators**

- An increased percentage of calls report possible cases of trafficking.
- In increase in the number of such calls from groups targeted for awareness-raising campaigns.
- Calls that have successful outcomes rescue and assistance for reported victims.

#### Sustainability

One study of hotline services funded by USAID in Russia found that many of the hotlines had shut down shortly after donor funding ended (Somach, n.d.). Sustainability can be achieved through use of government phone lines, by linking to other emergency hotlines in the country, or through the donation of free phone service from the State or telephone company. Sustainability is also achieved through the establishment of guidelines and manuals which can be used for continued training of operators after the funding ends.

# **Programming Objective 3:** Establish and effectively implement procedures for consular officials (or other key authorities) for the identification and referral of victims of trafficking

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Consular officials should be given clear instructions on how to handle situations which could be indicative of trafficking, including referral of their citizens to local support services. They should be trained to be sensitive to the fact that victims of trafficking can include a wide-ranging demographic: women, men, children, adults, and ethnic minorities. They should be trained to recognize the signs of exploitation and trafficking for myriad purposes. They should be clear on the definition of trafficking, understanding the broadest meaning of the term and clarifying any problems arising due to confusing in translation of terms into local languages.

# **Possible Interventions**

- Establish instructions/procedures for consular or embassy officials for the identification and referral of victims of trafficking.
- Provide training for consular and embassy officials.
- Develop and distribute handbooks and manuals for consular and embassy officials.

# **Results and Indicators**

- Official instructions for consular officials address all forms of trafficking and demographics of victims.
- There is increased identification of victims by consular officials.
- There is increased identification of neglected target groups.
- Victims have fewer complaints about their treatment by consular officials and more reports of positive treatment by consular officials.

# AVOIDING USE OF THE TERMS "TRAFFICKING" AND "VICTIM"

Victims of trafficking may not identify themselves as such. Many studies have pointed out the fact that those who qualify victims of trafficking as according to the UN definition do not actually see themselves in this way (Brunovskis & Surtees 2007; Surtees 2007, Surtees 2008a&b). Prevention and protection materials, which typically focus on or highlight these terms, may not be effective in reaching out to the majority of victims of trafficking, who may not identify with the terms and images used.

# Sustainability

Integration into existing pre- and in-service training mechanisms and formalizing effective identification and referral mechanisms into established operational procedures ensures sustainability.

**Programming Objective 4:** The general public (or target groups who are likely to be in contact with trafficked persons) are aware of mechanisms for reporting and assisting exploited persons

#### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Increased awareness of assistance mechanisms available for VoTs can lead to increased reporting of this crime and the referral of victims for assistance. There are many potential target groups, including returned migrants, families of migrant workers, clients of sex workers, and others. Campaigns should be carefully designed to appeal to the target audience. Terms like "trafficking" and "victim" should be avoided as they are often either misunderstood or rejected by the target audience as not relating to them. Such awareness-raising campaigns can also be designed to reduce the shame and prejudice that former victims often experience in their communities and families. This might be done by eliminating the focus on trafficking for prostitution and other elements that cause stigmatization in the local culture. For example, a campaign may focus instead on labor exploitation, highlighting violations such as withholding of pay, poor working conditions, or being forced to do work different than that which was promised. Campaigns should use language to describe these violations which is commonly understood by the general public.

# **DO NO HARM**

It is important for donors to understand their role in ensuring that those to whom they provide the funding have the necessary skills and experience to provide such assistance. Much harm can inflicted unintentionally. he Victims can be unnecessarily traumatized, may be at risk for suicide and are often threatened or even murdered by their traffickers. Those supporting victims are also at risk, as well as victims' family and loved ones. It is critical, therefore, that victim assistance be undertaken by those with only the appropriate experience, and donors have a responsibility to ensure that they do not give money for such assistance to organizations who do not have the skills and experience to handle it properly.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Conduct awareness-raising campaigns aimed at the general public targeted in such a way that they increase the identification, rescue, and referral of VoTs.
- Conduct awareness-raising campaigns aimed at the general public designed to reduce stigma and prejudice against VoTs.
- Promote awareness-raising campaigns linked to anonymous hotlines for referral of TIP cases.

# **Results and Indicators**

- An increased percentage of calls to hotlines report possible cases of trafficking.
- There is an increase in the number of such calls from groups targeted by TIP awareness-raising campaigns.
- Calls to hotlines have successful outcomes increases in rescue and assistance for reported victims.
- There is a decrease in the stigma and prejudice faced by VoTs.

# Sustainability

Awareness-raising campaigns do not tend to be self-sustaining as they usually end when the funding is completed. However, governments may be willing to share the costs of marketing such campaigns. Indeed, there are examples of government cost-sharing through free air time on television and radio, as well as free advertising space in public spaces such as at airports, on trains and buses, etc. There may also be ways to get private businesses in the country to support such interventions, by linking awareness-raising messages to advertising for companies' products and services, but, as far as the author is aware, this has not yet been explored.

# **B.** Direct Assistance

# **Programming Objective 1**: National referral mechanism is established and operational

### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

National referral mechanisms (NRMs) are important tools for formalizing the identification and referral mechanisms in a country and for promoting cooperation amongst government and non-governmental stakeholders. However, such mechanisms can also be used to give too much authority and control to one stakeholder to the detriment of the victims it is designed to assist. To protect against this, ensure victim identification and referral mechanisms include civil society actors and do not give too much authority and responsibility to law enforcement. Ensure that services provided to victims are not conditional on victims cooperating with law enforcement. NRMs should be designed together with the development of standards for victim assistance and mechanisms for monitoring implementation.

Similarly, trans-national referral mechanisms (TRMs) can be used to support the identification, rescue and referral of foreign nationals between countries of origin, transit and destination. Such mechanisms can ensure better protection and services for victims through the establishment of standards and smoother cooperation amongst participating institutions. They may also be used to improve reporting of trafficking cases and the sharing of data which can be used to monitor trends.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Support workshops and working groups which bring together relevant stakeholders to discuss standards for victim assistance and the establishment of NRMs/TRMs.
- Support necessary research or assessments on NRMs/TRMs.
- Support training or capacity building necessary for effective implementation of NRMs/TRMs.
- Support the development of standards and monitoring mechanisms.
- Serve as a facilitator to ensure that relevant NGOs, other service providers, and stakeholders have a seat at the table and are actively involved in the process of developing NRMs/TRMs.

#### **Results and Indicators**

- A national referral mechanism is formalized.
- A national referral mechanism is fully implemented.
- The national referral mechanism works effectively (as demonstrated through monitoring mechanisms see below).

#### **Sustainability**

Once established, the national referral mechanism should be self sustaining if it is properly formalized. Sustainability of its usefulness will then be a matter of political will.

**Programming Objective 2:** Assistance programs are in place, which are tailored to the needs of a wide range of victim populations

Do not assume that most victims of trafficking are women trafficked for prostitution just because the current data seem to indicate it. Data are skewed by how they are collected.

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Current assistance programs are generally not designed to meet the needs of male VoTs, children, minors, victims with children, or the mentally and/or physically disabled. In fact, they often do not meet the needs of the target group they are designed to assist.

# **Possible Interventions**

- Support research into the needs, perceptions, and experiences with assistance of neglected TIP victim populations.
- Support assistance to a wide range of TIP victim populations.
- Develop outreach campaigns to increase identification of a wide

range of TIP victim populations.

# **Results and Indicators**

- Assistance programs for VoTs are in place, which are tailored to the needs of a wide variety of victim populations, including males, victims trafficked for labor, the disabled, children, women with children, etc.
- An increased number of male VoTs receive assistance.
- An increased number of women trafficked for labor receive assistance.
- Specific guidelines developed and adhered to that describe how to assist child VoTs because minors have special needs.
- Feedback from assisted persons indicates that the services received met their needs.

# Sustainability

See below for issues of sustainability of victim services generally.

# **Programming Objective 3:** Providing information about assistance to potential VoTs and to VoTs upon repatriation

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Providing information to victims of trafficking and those at risk of being victimized (migrant workers, women in prostitution, graduates of orphanages, etc.) is an important method of increasing identification and improving the provision of assistance to victims. Information needs to be designed for distribution during different phases in order to reach out to the most victims possible and to provide information as it is needed. For example, before going abroad, in order to inform potential victims of trafficking about assistance available if they should have trouble in their country of destination; upon identification and before repatriation to country of origin to provide victims with information about assistance available to them now as well as in their home country should they decide to return; and after repatriation/return in order to reach out to victims who may not have been identified. It is important to use language and designs with which the target audience can identify.

# **Possible Interventions**

• Develop flyers to be distributed with new passports, at border crossing points and on cross-border transportation (for those departing and returning to the country). Such flyers might include information about the rights of migrants and provide information about

where migrants can get help should they encounter violations of their rights (such as contact details for Embassies and consulates, hotlines, and relevant NGOs and IOs both at home and in key destination countries. As noted in Section A, the flyer should avoid terms such a trafficking and use language with which the target population may better identify (see Section A above).

- Develop information about available assistance in the language of trafficked persons for distribution by police, social workers, medical professionals, consular officials, and other people who may be in contact with VoTs in destination and transit countries. It may be necessary to emphasize that exploited (trafficked) persons will not be prosecuted for crimes committed while they were exploited (trafficked).
- Explore the use of technology for providing information to VoTs (see examples in *Best Practices in Trafficking Protection Programming*, chapter 4).

### **Results and Indicators**

- There is an increase in the number of victims and potential victims seeking assistance because they received the materials on assistance for VoTs that were developed.
- There is an increase in the number and percentage of VoTs who report feeling more knowledgeable and comfortable about assistance as a result of the written materials.

#### **Sustainability**

Developing materials in coordination with the government will increase their likelihood of being sustained. Ensuring that the government gives instructions to border guards, police officers and other relevant officials in regard to their distribution will ensure that they are distributed as intended.

# Programming Objective 4: Victim assistance services become sustainable

#### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Services need to be designed with flexibility in mind in order to adapt to the changing trafficking dynamics, while still being cost effective. Local funding sources are also needed to ensure long-term sustainability of services. These may include state and local government support and contributions from private donations and local businesses whose profits support the provision of services.

Establish oversight mechanisms to ensure that victims of trafficking are not forced to work in social businesses in exchange for assistance.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Design and provide flexible shelter models for VoTs.
- Develop non-shelter based services for VoTs (see Objectives 5 and 6 below).
- Advocate for government and private sponsorship of services for VoTs.
- Support the development of and seed money for social businesses whose profits would support the provision of services for VoTs.

#### **Results and Indicators**

• An increasing percentage of operating expenses of shelters that provide anti-trafficking services are obtained from local resources.

- The cost of providing one night's shelter for one VoT is reduced, without reducing the quality and security of services.
- The cost of providing an overall assistance package to victims is reduced without reducing the quality and security of services.

### **Sustainability**

Reducing costs for the provision of services while increasing local financial support leads to the financial sustainability of these services.

# **Programming Objective 5:** Expand victim services beyond shelters and beyond the capital cities

### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Currently most services for VoTs are linked to shelter-based mechanisms and are primarily available only in the capital cities, major urban centers, and border areas. Many victims return to their families who may live in more remote locations, but these VoTs still require reintegration assistance. Others may wish to live in the capital city, but do not need or desire to live in a shelter. Expanding the availability of services beyond those provided at shelters, as well as to more remote locations in the country, is an important aspect of making services accessible in such a way as to promote full reintegration.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Develop service models that will extend to relevant areas of the country.
- Provide funding for assistance through these models.

#### **Results and Indicators**

- Services for VoTs are available in locations throughout the country.
- There is an increase in the number of victims accessing services from remote locations.
- There is an increase in victims' accessibility to and satisfaction with services.

#### **Sustainability**

The manner in which services are expanded will decide how sustainable they are. See Objective 6 (below) for one way of making expanded, community-based services more sustainable, by integrating them into existing social service systems.

**Programming Objective 6:** Engage state social services in service provision for victims of trafficking

#### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Most countries in the region have a state social service department with offices throughout the country. These offices are usually responsible for registering vulnerable groups, but VoTs may not be included in the list of groups considered "vulnerable." Revisions to laws or regulations may be needed to add VoTs to the list of eligible persons and to give responsibility to the state social services to provide them with assistance. Similarly, social workers may need training and guidance to help them understand the special needs of VoTs. In some countries, social workers may also need training to expand the scope of their work to include a more pro-active approach, one that moves beyond disbursements of social assistance to conducting outreach in their communities.

### **Possible Interventions:**

- Revise law or regulations to make VoTs eligible for social services.
- Develop handbooks and reference guides for social workers that inform these social workers and other service professionals that work with VoTs about issues specific to VoTs.
- Develop and implement training programs for social workers and other service professionals that work with victims of TIP.

### **Results and Indicators:**

- Laws and/or regulations are in place to make VoTs eligible for state-funded social services.
- Handbooks and reference guides for social workers are developed; social workers and other service professionals are aware of VoT-specific issues.
- Training programs for social workers and other service professionals are developed and integrated into existing academic, pre-service, and in-service training mechanisms.
- The number of VoTs receiving assistance from state social services increases.
- Victims have fewer complaints about their treatment by state social services and more reports of positive treatment by state social services.

### **Sustainability**

Transferring responsibility for service provision to victims of trafficking to already established and funded state institutions makes services sustainable. Integration of training into existing academic programs and in-service training mechanisms helps to sustain specialization of services for trafficked persons.

# **Programming Objective 7:** Increase income generating opportunities for former victims of trafficking

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Providing income-generating opportunities for VoTs is a critical part of any recovery program. Low income has been stated repeatedly as a push factor that increases vulnerability to the false promises of traffickers. After their escape from trafficking, VoTs are usually still in need of earning a living, either for themselves or to support their families. Assistance programs that do not address this need for income generation are not likely to succeed. Income-generating activities can begin as soon as victims feel ready, regardless of whether they are residing in shelters or not.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Support vocational skills training for the target group, both in shelters and in the community in general.
- Develop job-seeking skills training for VoTs.

- Build the capacity of local actors to develop and support employment programs.
- Build the capacity of local actors (businesses and NGOs) to develop and support entrepreneurship programs.
- Provide seed money for cooperative businesses<sup>20</sup> employing VoTs or selling products made by them.

#### **Results and Indicators**

- Income earned by former victims of trafficking compares favorably to national averages.
- The percentage of VoTs who continue to earn income sufficient for their needs one year after participating in an employment or skills-related program meets an established threshold.
- TIP victims assess the income-generating intervention as having had a positive impact on their family economics and future plans.

#### **Sustainability**

Coordinating vocational training and job counseling with government-funded employment agencies would increase sustainability of services. Businesses developed with seed money should have viable business plans so that they are designed to be self-sustaining.

# **Programming Objective 8:** Medical services for victims of trafficking are provided by the state

#### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Currently, medical services are provided primarily by international donors. This is not sustainable and does not even provide sufficient assistance to victims in the short term with chronic medical problems. Efforts to engage the state to take over the provision of medical services for VoTs are critical. Medical services need to be provided for both foreign and national VoTs.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Reform the country's health insurance schemes to include VoTs as eligible for free medical services. The duration of eligibility should be determined on an individual basis, taking into account the structure of benefits and services available within the country's health care system, as well as the prospects of the VoT finding work.
- Advocate for government funding of medical services to VoTs.

#### **Results and Indicators**

- VoTs are included in free medical care schemes of the state.
- There is an increase in the percentage of a TIP victim's medical expenses that are covered by the state.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> The term 'cooperative business' is used here to refer to a form of social business who's profits are divided amongst those whom it is deigned to support and who contribute directly to the business. For example, a business through which the handicrafts of former victims of trafficking are sold, the profits from which are given directly to those who made the handicrafts.

#### **Sustainability**

By enrolling VoTs in state health insurance schemes, provision of medical services to victims becomes sustainable.

# **Programming Objective 9:** Increased capacity of social workers to provide assistance to victims of trafficking

#### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

A lack of professional training for staff providing assistance to victims has been noted in the region (Somach & Surtees, 2005). Training and study tours for staff providing direct assistance to victims have been key components of several anti-TIP projects in the region and have included such topics as stress management and burn-out, functioning of referral systems, job development skills, entrepreneurship training, legal and mental health assistance to trafficked persons, among others (IOM, 2005a, p. 11; IOM, 2005c, p. 17; IOM, 2006a, p. 6-8; IOM, 2007a, p. 3-5). Such training activities are useful, but do not have lasting impact unless the knowledge gained can be integrated into existing academic programs and inservice training mechanisms for social workers. Future training efforts should be implemented through such sustainable mechanisms.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Conduct a training needs assessment for social service professionals who work with VoTs.
- Provide training to professors of social work on relevant topics related to assisting VoTs.
- Develop specialized courses on TIP for schools of social work.
- Develop specialized courses on TIP for in-service training for current social workers.
- Organize study tours for social workers to countries and organizations that provide exemplary services for VoTs.

#### **Results and Indicators**

- Schools of social work offer specialized courses relevant for assisting trafficking victims.
- In-service programs are available for existing social workers that cover the special needs of trafficked persons.
- Victims report receiving improved services from social workers.

#### **Sustainability**

Integration of training into existing academic programs and in-service training mechanisms helps to sustain specialization of services for trafficked persons.

# **Programming Objective 10:** Improved regulation and monitoring of services to victims of trafficking

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Currently, services are primarily provided to VoTs from NGOs. There is, in most countries of the region, little oversight of these NGOs. In many countries, there are no established

standards, no licensing procedures, and no oversight of their operations. To prevent neglect, mistreatment, and abuse, as well as to ensure that the services that are provided are of high quality, it is necessary to establish oversight mechanisms.

### **Possible Interventions**

- Develop standards of assistance for different populations of TIP victims.
- Establish licensing procedures for providers of services to TIP victims.
- Establish monitoring and evaluation mechanisms by which service providers to TIP victims obtain and maintain licenses.
- Establish clear guidelines as to what government body will be responsible for issues related to licensing and monitoring organizations that provide services to TIP victims.

### **Results and Indicators**

- There are improved standards of assistance for VoTs.
- Treatment of VoTs by all elements of the identification and referral mechanisms meets the standards of assistance that have been established.
- Higher percentages of VoTs report positive (i.e., high quality) treatment by service providers.

### **Sustainability**

An oversight and monitoring mechanism can be made sustainable if incorporated into the legislative and policy framework of a country. By integrating regulation with licensing procedures, the state takes responsibility for this mechanism's continued operation and oversight.

# **C. Legal Proceedings**

# Programming Objective 1: Reduce impacts of testifying on victims

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Participation in criminal trials can be very demanding and have severe negative impacts on VoTs. Trials tend to be very lengthy, often dragging on for years, while the victim remains in "protective custody," restricted to life in a shelter and unable to begin the transition to normalcy. Also, victims are often forced to confront their trafficker, both formally in the courtroom and often informally, and with fewer protections, in the courthouse waiting to be called for testimony.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Ensure that the law allows for alternative mechanisms of testifying in court cases, alternatives that protect victims from confronting their traffickers and also allow victims to return to their country of origin as soon as possible either filming their testimony in advance, providing for video-linked testimony from their country of residence, or bringing victims back in time to testify.
- Increase efforts to put these mechanisms in use. Such efforts include the training of victim advocates, prosecutors and judges and the development of bench books, quick reference guides, etc.
- Ensure that victims are provided with legal representatives who can ensure that they benefit from such protective measures.

#### **Results and Indicators**

- Laws allow for alternative mechanisms for testifying against traffickers which reduce the negative impact of testifying on VoTs.
- There is increased use of such alternative mechanisms for testifying in trafficking trials.
- VoTs spend less time in closed shelters awaiting trials.
- More VoTs are willing to testify against their traffickers because of increased safety measures and decreased discomfort.

#### **Sustainability**

By legislating changes, the possibility for alternative forms of providing testimony becomes law and, therefore, sustainable. By encouraging the use of the legislative changes, legal personnel will becoming familiar with them, will see their benefit, and will apply them more frequently.

# Programming Objective 2: Increased protection of victim identity

### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

In many countries there are no laws to protect victims from having their identity exposed in the media. Revealing victims' identity publicly can have many negative consequences, anything from increasing their shame and making it more difficult to reintegrate into society to putting victims (or their family and associates) at risk from their traffickers. Furthermore, revealing victims' identities can result in victims refusing to cooperate further with law enforcement or to access assistance services.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Enact laws which make it illegal for media outlets to expose TIP victims' identities.
- Incorporate the importance of protecting the identity of TIP victims into training for journalists.
- Assist journalists' association(s) in developing a code of conduct that would protect TIP victim identity.
- Enact laws which require authorities to protect TIP victims from media exposure.
- Enact laws that allow judges to restrict the public and media from trafficking trials.
- Pursue legal cases where media has broken the TIP victim protection laws.

#### **Results and Indicators**

- Laws are in place to protect TIP victims' identity.
- There is a significant reduction in the number of cases in which a TIP victim's name, address, photo, or other identifying information is revealed publicly.

#### **Sustainability**

By legislating changes, victim protection should be sustainable. By encouraging the use of the legislative changes through training, development of ethical codes, and pursuit of legal cases where the laws were broken, application of the law will be encouraged.

# **Programming Objective 3:** Ensure victims of trafficking receive amnesty for crimes committed while trafficked

### **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

A lack of annesty for victims against being charged for crimes committed while trafficked may prevent victims from coming forward to testify. In some countries, it is also considered a crime for a witness not to testify, thereby requiring by law that VoTs cooperate with law enforcement and testify against their traffickers. As a result of such laws, some victims have been arrested for withdrawing a complaint of trafficking after being threatened by the traffickers.

### **Possible Interventions**

- Ensure that laws allow amnesty for crimes committed while a VoT was trafficked.
- Ensure that the laws do not allow for VoTs to be arrested for refusing to testify.
- Ensure that VoTs are provided with legal representatives who can ensure that their rights are protected.
- Provide training for police, prosecutors, and victim advocates on protecting VoTs.

# **Results and Indicators**

- Laws are in place to provide victims with amnesty for crimes that were committed while they were trafficked.
- Laws are not in place that allow VoTs to be arrested for refusing to testify against their traffickers.
- There is a reduction in the number of cases of VoTs being arrested for crimes committed while they were trafficked.
- There is a reduction in the number of VoTs reporting being threatened with arrest for crimes committed while they were trafficked.

# Sustainability

Legislation should be sustainable. By encouraging the use of the legislative changes through training of legal enforcers, familiarity with the law will increase and will, in turn, generate sustainability.

**Programming Objective 4:** Increase the amount of compensation awarded to victims of trafficking and the frequency of victims being awarded such compensation

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

Awarding compensation to victims is critical. Not only will the possibility of receiving compensation be an incentive for victims to testify against traffickers, but it also eases their reintegration, empowers the victim, and relieves the state of some of the cost of rehabilitation (when compensation is paid by the trafficker), as the victim will have access to funds to assist in his/her own recovery – paying for further education, starting a small business, etc. There are several ways in which victims are awarded compensation: through criminal proceedings, civil courts, victim compensation funds (funds set up and paid out by the State or local governments), and administrative procedures and mediated settlements. The seizure of

trafficker's assets is critical to ensuring that funds are available to pay compensation awarded by the court.

### **Possible Interventions**

- Initiate legal analysis and reform to allow for the following:
  - Confiscation of traffickers' assets to pay compensation to victims;
  - Allowing claims for compensation within the criminal proceedings related to TIP cases, either through the prosecutor or by the VoT;
  - Improved procedures for implementation of court awarded damages or compensation claims to VoTs;
  - Development of state-supported victim compensation funds (the funding for which can be provided by the State as well as by fines and penalties imposed on traffickers).
  - Strengthening administrative procedures that award compensation to VoTs, such as through labor inspectorates or equal opportunity bodies.
- Build the capacity of relevant actors to award compensation.
- Develop and distribute handbooks and manuals for prosecutors, judges and attorneys that inform them about TIP.
- Support organizations providing legal assistance to victim-witnesses, especially as related to compensation issues.

# **Results and Indicators**

- Laws are in place that provide mechanisms for compensation to VoTs.
- An increased number of court cases results in awards of compensation to VoTs.
- An increased amount of financial compensation is awarded to VoTs.
- Payment rates of awarded compensation to VoTs improve.

# Sustainability

Legislation should be sustainable. By encouraging the use of the legislative changes through training of legal enforcers, familiarity with the law will bring sustainability.

# D. Quantifying Trafficking

# Programming Objective 1: More research on prevalence rates

# **Critical Aspects of Interventions**

The ultimate objective of anti-TIP efforts is to reduce the occurrence of TIP and the number of people trafficked. Therefore, analyzing the impact of such efforts necessarily requires that one is able to estimate the number of VoTs. Research can also be used to contradict popular myths that could lead to more people being trafficked because they believe these falsehoods and are unaware of the true dynamics of trafficking (Watson, 2005d, p. 8). Research can also be used to influence government action, especially if the government has been unwilling to recognize the issue of trafficking and the research makes a compelling case that it is a significant problem. A number of promising methodologies have been developed for quantifying the prevalence of trafficking (see *Best Practices in Trafficking Protection Programming*, chapter 4). Donors should carefully select implementing organizations that have the necessary experience to design and implement the research, otherwise the findings may not be reliable or informative.

#### **Possible Interventions**

- Design and conduct research on the prevalence of TIP.
- Provide training for local researchers in designing and conducting such research.

### **Results and Indicators**

• Prevalence data are available and reliable.

### **Sustainability**

Sustainability could be achieved by working with national statistics offices to incorporate trafficking related questions into existing surveys of the population, such as labor force surveys, demographic and health surveys, census studies, etc.

# **IV. Monitoring and Evaluation**

The importance of monitoring and evaluation (M&E) cannot be overstated. M&E of anti-TIP programs is not only important for USAID to understand the impact of projects it funds; it is also important to ensure that assistance provided to victims is safe, effective, and does not harm victims rather than assist them. For all donors, it is important that the desired results are clearly articulated and that there are clear indicators in place to measure success. For implementing organizations, as well, it is important to use monitoring to measure their program impact and adjust programs as necessary. There has been a lack of adequate M&E in nearly all of the protection programs reviewed for this report.

There are many difficulties involved in assessing the impact of protection programs, especially when it comes to direct assistance for VoTs. One difficulty is determining how "success" is defined, and the other is the time frame in which this success is measured.

# **Defining Long-Term Success**

There are some studies that have shown that VoTs and those providing assistance to them may have different definitions of successful (re)integration. For example, assistance providers may define success as the victim not attempting to migrate again (Brunovskis & Surtees, 2007), while the victim may define success as migrating, finding a good job abroad, and being able to send money home. Researchers have found that, in general, returned migrants, including VoTs, wished to work abroad again, regardless of their trafficking experiences the first time around – which often included violence and many other human rights abuses. In Ukraine, 60 percent of trafficked persons wished to go abroad again, while in Romania and Albania some 78 percent and 93 percent, respectively, wanted to migrate again (Kiryan & van der Linden, 2005, p. 42; Ghinararu & van der Linden, 2004, p. 42; Stephens & van der Linden, 2005, p. 34). Therefore, defining what is meant by success for direct assistance programs can be very difficult.

# Assessing Success: Time Frame

There is a need to follow-up with beneficiaries to see how they benefited from the services provided. Different programs use different time frames to measure success of reintegration, anywhere from as few as three months to as much as three years (Somach & Surtees, 2005). Longer time frames are able to demonstrate more impact, but are complicated by the length of donor funding as well as the implementing organization's ability to maintain contact with the victims, who may have moved, changed telephone numbers, married and changed their name, or simply do not wish to be contacted.

These difficulties notwithstanding, developing impact indicators is critical and these indicators need to be qualitative as well as quantitative. For example, it is not enough that victims are identified; implementing organizations should also measure how they are treated at identification in order to ensure that those who are identifying victims do not further violate their rights and ensure that victims are referred for services. Similarly, it is not enough to measure that a VoT obtained employment. How the VoT perceives the job and whether or not the income is sufficient for his/her needs and aspirations also needs to be measured. Therefore, qualitative as well as quantitative indicators are included throughout the M&E of anti-TIP programming.

This Tool Kit is not intended to be a how to manual for the provision of direct assistance to victims of trafficking. Many resources are already available which provide guidelines for service providers; see especially:

- The IOM Handbook on Direct Assistance for Victims of Trafficking (IOM, 2007d).
- Anti-Slavery International's *Protocol for Identification and Assistance to Trafficked Persons and Training Kit* (2005).
- UNICEF's Guidelines for the Protection of Child Victims of Trafficking (2006).
- ILO's Psycho-Social Rehabilitation of Children Withdrawn from Trafficking and Other Worst Forms of Child Labour (2007).
- USAID and International Centre for Migration Policy Development's *Listening to Victims* (2007).